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CHAIR VICTORINO: .. . (gavel) ... Good moming. The Policy and Intergovemmental Affairs
Committee meeting of June 16, 2015 will now come to order. I will ask everyone
before we get started to please put their cell phones on silent. Decorum will be upheld
in the Chamber at all times. I'm the Chair, Michael Victorino, of this Committee. I'd
like to introduce my Vice-Chair, Mr. Don Couch from South Maui.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Good morning, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Good moming. From East Maui, Mr. Robert Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Good moming, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Good moming. From Upcountry, Ms. Gladys Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Good moming. From West Maui, Ms. Elle Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha. Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO:
Crivello.

Aloha and good moming.

From the Island of Molokai, Ms. Stacy

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Good moming. And from Lanai, Riki Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman.
CHAIR VICTORINO:
Guzman.

Thank you.

And of course, our Vice-Chair of the Council, Mr. Don

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Good moming, Chair.
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CHAIR VICTORINO: Good morning. And excused at this time is Mr. White, the Chair of the
Council. We have a whole list of Administrative people that will be coming so with
your permission, I will introduce them as we call them up for the various items instead
of listing them all now. Of course, I want to start with our Committee Staff, Ms. Kim
Willenbrink, Legislative Analyst.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: And Ms. Tammy Frias, Committee Secretary. And they are so
invaluable to all of us. I'd like to now check with our District Offices, if we have
connections. First of all, I'd like to start out with our Hana Office, Dawn Lono, good
morning, are you there? Okay. Let me go on to Denise Fernandez at our Lanai Office.
Denise, are you there?
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good morning, Chair. This is Denise Fernandez on Lanai.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Good morning. And our young lady from Molokai, Ella Alcon, Ella, are
you there?
MS. ALCON: Good morning, Chair. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai.
CHAIR VICTORINO: And I'd like to recognize the attendance of our Council Chair, Mr. Mike
White. Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: And let me try one more time. Dawn, are you there?
MS. LONO: Yes, good morning, Chair. This is Dawn Lono at the Hana Office.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Good morning and welcome. Before we get started this morning, I'd like
to take a moment of personal privilege if I may, oh, if you have no objections?
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. I was getting to that. I apologize. This, in the past few
days, this community has lost what I call some very important Mauians, great
Mauians that have done a lot of work in this community. First of all, a former
Councilmember, I think all of you have known him, Mr. Bob Monden, Robert Monden.
Mr. Monden had given many years to this community in many areas, but also served
on this Council and he always had a caring attitude about people. He was very quiet,
and I would like to thank Mr. White for his Facebook posting. Thank you very much
for saying what we all felt in our hearts about Mr. Monden. I remember meeting him
many a time at Tasty Crust and he was a very interesting man to talk to and I sorely
will miss him and I think the County of Maui is a better place for what he did in his
years of service, not only on the Council, but many other campaigns that he helped.
The other one was a business leader and Dorvin Leis, as many of you know, had given
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not only of his time, but his money to this community. Talk about philanthropic, this
man was one of the best I've ever known. And over the 30 years that I had associated
with the Leis family, Dorvin always had a caring attitude, real common sense
approach to what goes on in this community, especially our business community.
And whether it was the Maui Arts and Cultural Center and other nonprofits, this man
really and his family, really, really gave a lot, millions of dollars, but more important,
millions of hours in helping this community be a better place. So I think Maui has
lost two great men, but more importantly, we have been blessed to have them amongst
us for years and for what they have done to make Maui County a better place. And
with your permission, I'd like everyone, if you would, take a moment and let's give a
moment of silence and pay our condolences to the entire family of the Mondens and
the Leis and wish them in their hour of need, the condolence of the good Lord.
Note: Moment of silence for the passing of Robert Monden and Dorvin Leis.

CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Members, I truly appreciate that. Okay. We have five items
on today's agenda. This Committee has a heavy agenda this term and I'll be posting
many of these items in this manner. My hope is to, the Committee can stay focused
so that we can tackle many of these items as possible in each and every meeting. First
of all, we have public testimony which I will be starting very shortly. I wish that
everyone who hasn't signed up will sign up at the desk or at the District Offices. You'll
be allowed a limit of three minutes. At two-and-a-half minutes, the yellow light will
start flashing and the red light will flash at three minutes. If you are still talking after
three minutes, I will kindly ask you to stop and finish with one concluding sentence.
When testifying, please, state your name and who you are representing. We have, as
you know, established limited contact with our, limited connection to our District
Office and to be fair, I will try to rotate each of the sites. At this time, I would like to
open public testimony with no objections?
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Tammy, do we have any testifiers signed up? No testifiers
signed up in the Chambers?
MS. WILLENBRINK: No, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Let me check with the District Offices if we have anyone signed
up for testimony. Hana Office, Dawn, is there anyone wishing to testify?
MS. LONO: There's no one waiting to testify in Hana.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Lanai, Denise, do you have anyone wishing to testify in the
office?
MS. FERNANDEZ: There's no one waiting to testify in Lanai.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. And Molokai, Ella, do you have anyone wishing to testify?
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MS. ALCON: There's no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. I will give one more opportunity to anyone in the gallery
that wishes to testify, if you'd come forward. Seeing none, with no objections, I will
close public testimony on today's agenda items.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. And before I start, I notice in the gallery we have two Boy
Scouts and I'm gonna imagine they're here doing their Civic Merit Badge, am I correct
in that guess? Yes. Would you stand and be recognized, please. And what troop are
you from?
MASTER MARTIN (from the audience): I'm Trent Martin. I'm from Troop 40.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Troop 40.
MASTER TANAKA (from the audience): Raymond Tanaka from Troop 40.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Troop 40. Mr. Tanaka, thank you very much for being here. Let's give
them a big hand. Good luck, gentlemen, on your quest for an Eagle Scout. Thank
you.

ITEM PIA-2(13): NOMINATIONS TO BOARDS, COMMITTEES, AND COMMISSIONS (MAUl
COUNTY CULTURAL RESOURCES COMMISSION) (CC 15-5)

CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Let's start with Item No. 1 for today's agenda would be PIA-2(13).
The Committee is in receipt of correspondence dated and received May 12, 2015 from
the Mayor, transmitting a proposed resolution, entitled Appointment of a Member to
the Maui County Cultural Resource Commission, along with a completed application
form from the nominee. The purpose of the proposed resolution is to approve or
disapprove the appointment of Timothy Bailey to the Maui County Cultural Resource
Commission, for a term expiring March 31, 20 17, to fill the vacancy due to the
resignation of Gaylord Kubota. I did request the presence of Mr. Bailey; however, he
was unable to make the meeting due to a job commitment. At this time, Mr. Molina, if
you could provide us with a little background on the nominee, and, Members, if you
do have any questions for Mr. Molina, I will open up the questions after Mr. Molina's
presentation. Mr. Molina.
MR. MOLINA: Okay. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and good moming, Committee
Members. The Administration would like to ask for your support of Timothy Bailey to
the Cultural Resources Commission to fill out the rest of the term of Gaylord Kubota,
who resigned recently. The term, of course, expires on March 31, 2017. Mr. Bailey is
a, comes from a very well-known kamaaina family here on Maui. He is fluent in
Hawaiian language and is well-versed in history, and I also believe he has family ties
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to the well-known Bailey House Museum, which is right across the street. And he's
expressed a desire to serve the County of Maui, and he's currently employed at
Haleakala National Park. And that is pretty much the gist of it, Mr. Bailey's work
experience and so forth and I believe on the application also lists his educational
background as well. And, Mr. Chairman, I'm open for any questions if the Members
have any. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. And I wanna also make note that Mr. Bailey is also a
member of the Royal Order of Kamehameha. Okay. I think that speaks a little bit
about the man's commitment to the Hawaiian culture.
I will start with you,
Mr. Carroll. I'll just work my way across the room. Do you have any questions for
Mr. Molina? None. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair. I have no questions, but I would
like to speak in support of the nomination. I'm well, I know the family well. I know
their background well, true kamaainas. I think he'll be a defmite asset. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
Thank you, Chair, and yeah, I totally concur with
Ms. Baisa's comments. Mr. Bailey is, been so, you know, working with culture and
educational and he defmitely brings, I think he's gonna bring a lot to the table as he
states in his comments of why he would like to participate. He also, well, I met him
through the Aha Moku Council and he's been very instrumental in taking care of that
and making sure the voices of our kupuna and the generational knowledge of the
different ahupuaas, mokus and ilis are heard and represented. So I totally am very
excited to see his name here today to put on to this Commission. So thank you for the
nominee. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair, and I just want to echo what Ms. Baisa and
Ms. Cochran said. I fully support this nominee. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. I want to thank Mr. Molina for looking for the
qualified applicant that you have before us. I totally support this applicant. Thank
you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No questions.
CHAIR VICTORINO: No questions. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Fully support. Thank you.
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CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No questions. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. And I wanna make one more note so that we're all clear.
Mr. Bailey is filling a position which qualifications is historic back, historic history of
these islands and I think with his resume and from what I've dealt with him and like
you said, Ms. Baisa, his family lineage, I think we have a very good historian coming
aboard. I think we will be well-represented. Any other questions or comments before I
make my recommendation?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Recommendation?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Excuse me, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes?
MS. WILLENBRINK: If you will just note on the resolution, the first and second Be It
Resolved clauses will need to be amended to say, Maui County Cultural Resources
Commission. It currently says, Board of Water Supply, and Corporation Counsel is
aware of that and when we make the revisions, they'll make those at that time.
CHAIR VICTORINO: With no objections, we will make those corrections. Any challenge, any
problems with that, Members?
MS. BAlSA: No problems.
CHAIR VICTORINO: No problem with that. Okay. Thank you. And so I was going to say
that I would like to recommend, Members, first and second, Be It Resolved on the
clauses on the resolution need to be revised to say, Maui County Cultural Resource
Commission rather than the Board of Water Supply. At this time, I will entertain a
motion to approve the nomination of Timothy Bailey to be a member of the Maui
Cultural and, Cultural Resource Commission and the filing of the communication.
Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I move to approve the resolution to appoint
entitled, Appointment of a Member to the Maui County Cultural Resources
Commission by placing the name of Timothy Bailey on Exhibit "B" and not to file this
communication.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Mr. Chair, I second the motion.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Any discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor signify by
saying "aye".
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COUNCILMEMBERS: "Aye."
CHAIR VICTORINO: Opposed? Let the record show, nine ayes, no opposed.

VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Victorino, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Carroll, Cochran, Crivello, Guzman, Hokama, and
White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

MOTION CARRIED
ACTION:

Recommending ADOPTION of revised resolution approving the
nomination.

CHAIR VICTORINO: Congratulations, Mr. Timothy Bailey.

ITEM PIA-18:

PROCEDURES REGARDING DNA TEST RESULTS BY POLICE AND
PROSECUTORS (CC 15-109)

CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Moving on to Item No. 2, Procedures Regarding DNA Test Results
by the Police and procedures [sic] (PIA-18). The Committee is in receipt of County
Communication 15-109, from myself, relating to the procedures of the Department of
Police and the Department of the Prosecuting Attorney regarding DNA test results.
You may recall that we had a very unfortunate incident in the news that happened
several months ago involving a gentlemen and a tragic occurrence in this community.
I wanted to bring this forward so that we could see if there is anything we could do
financially to help expedite DNA tests here in Maui, because most of those test are
sent to Oahu and some I understand are being sent to the mainland. So, I have
members of the Police Department and the Prosecuting Office regarding the
procedures related to DNA testing and to see if there's anything else the Council can
do to help prevent the occurrence of a similar situation in the future. So at this time, I
would like to call up the representatives from the Police Department and the
Prosecuting Attorney's Office. Would you come forward, please, gentlemen? If I'm
correct, ladies and gentlemen, let me introduce the representatives, first of all, from
our Prosecuting Attorney's Office, JD Kim.
MR. KIM: Good morning, Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR VICTORINO: Good moming. And from the Police Evidence, a Police Evidence
Specialist, Maui Police Department, Anthony Earles.
MR. EARLES: Good moming.
CHAIR VICTORINO:
Department.

Good morning.

And Captain David Silva from the Maui Police

MR. SILVA: Good moming, sir.
CHAIR VICTORINO: At this time, I will allow, Mr. Kim, if you and Mr. Silva would like to
make any opening statements, I will allow you a moment to start. Mr. Kim?
MR. KIM: Good moming and thank you for the invitation to address this issue. DNA
analysis has been in Maui County for, for a while as an investigative tool. I think we
did the first, our Department did the first case around 1989, 1990 with the FBI and
they were the, I think we had the first case that went to trial with the FBI coming in to
testify. And since then, it's progressed so much that the nomenclature I haven't been
able to keep up with. In those days, we were using preliminary chain reactions and
now they're using something called STRs, which is a replication of tandem markers
that is being _ _ . And so, I guess back in the day, there was a push for each County
to have its own police lab and this was in the late '80s. We were wamed that
Honolulu was looking at bringing all those monies from the State Legislature into
HPD, which would have a state-of-the-art lab, laboratory, forensic laboratory and that
we would be able to share our analysis with that, I mean, they would take our cases
and we wouldn't, we, when I say, we, I mean the outer islands, the other counties
would not be put on the backbumer. Slowly but surely, our small labs could not meet
the workload and so, we have a state-of-the-art laboratory in HPD, who, capable of
doing DNA analysis, most of the big monies and capital expenditures went into
supporting that laboratory. So the county laboratories are very small and not as
sophisticated as what we see in Honolulu. So, we submit our DNA evidence, we stand
in line, we speak to the Chief and ask his assistance when we need to get it done
quickly.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Captain Silva, do you have any comments you would like to
add?
MR. SILVA: Good moming, sir. I just want to give you, the Council, insight regarding DNA
and how we send those things out to be tested at HPD, their SIS facility. The
procedures are, we send a letterhead to their Chief and it gets back and forth and once
it gets approved through the Chief, we take our DNA and the Evidence Specialist here
sends it to HPD and there's a process that has to go. As you know, as JD Kim just
told you, they're the only facility in the State that handles the DNA testing and this
also, Guam submits evidence, too, you know, so there is a process, a triage, you know,
as far as homicides, property crimes and how they test their DNA. You know, HPD
has been very, very accommodating. They have never tumed us down anytime we
request to have DNA tested, but as you know Nationwide, there is a backlog of
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evidence DNA testing, even in the FBI facility, you know. And to, any exigent
circumstances where we need to have those things really tested quickly, we would
have to go to a private firm, somewhere on the West Coast. They do have those
businesses that can do that, but of course, with that, there's funds. You know, it's not
a cheap thing. HPD does it for us for no fee, you know, just a little insight onto that. I
think Mr. Earles here can answer a lot of your folk's questions if you do have
questions regarding what it takes to get a facility. There are new technologies out
there utilizing just a machine that can do that, but I'll let Mr. Tony Earles answer
those questions for you folks.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Captain Silva. Mr. Earles, would you like to add your
comments before I open the floor to questions?
MR. EARLES: Yes. Again, I'm here, good moming, and I'm here to answer any questions you
may have from a, somewhat of a scientific perspective, but again, I would like to
reiterate the fact that Honolulu PD has been very supportive of us. As you may recall,
the sexual assaults we had was about six years ago, maybe even seven years ago in
town where we were having the elderly ladies that were being assaulted. They really
stepped up because it was such a high profile case for us so. I'm here basically to
answer any questions. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Well, thank you for being here. I think before I open the floor up to
questions, couple of quick rationale for what I'm doing today. One of the reasons was
as you just mentioned, Captain Silva, is there any other methodologies of expediting
areas such as homicides with the backlog that you're talking about and if the County,
if the Council and the Administration was to put some monies aside for that purpose,
would that help in expediting and maybe avoiding something of what happened back
earlier of this year from ever happening again? So, that would be one of the areas that
we're gonna look into. You know, it's funding, you know. We're not here to start
discussing what's right and what's wrong, 'cause there's many aspects. But the
funding issue is something that we may be able to look at so that when we have these
cases that we can, like you said, send it to a mainland lab, it costs money, but we get
results, maybe, quicker than waiting for Oahu, and no offense to you and HPD, but
the backlog is backlog and it's really difficult. And you have your own and like you
say, you have from Guam. So that even makes the situation even that more dire at
times. So that's what, that was my thought process and walking through this whole
issue is where we could do better if we put some fmancial resources available for those
"serious cases" like I'm referring to. Okay. So that was the whole issue so that
everybody knows where I wanted to take this today. So I will open the floor up to
discussion and I will start with the Vice-Chair, Mr. Couch, and work my way across.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No questions at this time.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: At this time.
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CHAIR VICTORINO: At this time. Okay. Thank you. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No, I don't have any questions at this time, also.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: What's your, you have your statistics for us to show how
many cases would require this type of consideration, how often, you know, your
occurrence ratios? I mean, if this is once in every three years or five years, you know,
don't look at me for one facility.
MR. SILVA: Sir, basically, we can do DNA testing in property crimes regarding, it is called
Touch DNA, like robbing a bank or your house get burglarized, we can do Touch DNA
and that thing can be sent out. If you're talking about crimes against persons
regarding murders and those types of crimes, yeah, you know, thank God we're in the
area that we don't see those too often. But, you know, the, we could actually if you
don't mind, sir.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Good ahead, Mr. Silva.
MR. SILVA: You know, going back to what you was asking was, our Chief has always been
supportive of us. You know, we do have these type of crimes that we had to send out
these testing samples out that, you know, we have, we don't have the funds and we
should put in for the funds, for separate funds for specialized testing in the mainland,
all these facilities can and the turnaround can be really short, yeah. But to give you a
stats, maybe Mr. Earles can answer that question.
MR. EARLES: Sure. Thank you. Just so we have an idea because we've all watched CSI
shows and it does not happen in 45 minutes, I can guarantee you that, okay. What
we're talking about is with the science the way it currently is, the DNA analysis
typically on one sample takes 54 days, okay. Now that's with a scientist dedicated to
one sample, alright. So it's that, that's an average across the nation, so it's not
something that's just in Hawaii we're having the problem. Everywhere is backlogged,
okay, but we're looking at 54 days. That's for a murder case, okay. I will also say that
in a private lab, if you send out a sample for DNA testing, you're talking about $1,200
per sample. Now, you have to have your known samples of people who were at the
scene to exclude them. You also have to have samples from the question or the
person who is the suspect, so you can see that will add up very quickly. There's also
additional cost because let's say we send our samples out to a private laboratory, they
will come back with an answer, which we will then use to make an arrest and of
course, prosecution. We gotta ship the scientist here for testimony in court. Again,
we have to pay these bills. They do have fast track and as a matter of fact, in this
particular case that happened January 2nd of this year in Maui County, the Honolulu
Police Department was very, very quick in their terms, okay, in their calendar, of
getting our case because of the profile of the case. And they were within actually, so it
happened on January 2nd, the evidence was able to be introduced into their calendar
and they requested it to be shipped to them on, 13 days later. Okay, so, I know it
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seems like a long time, but again, it has to go through the process of Chief to Chief
requesting their services, going through the chain of command, talking to their DNA
Section, making sure that the analysts are there. Once the analysis is completed, the
testing, they actually provided a verbal preliminary result within like a
week-and-a-half from when they received it. Again, that's right along that same
timeline we're talking about, the 54 hours [sic]. Unfortunately, we cannot take action
on a preliminary result because they are an accredited laboratory by an intemational
association, so they have to maintain standards, which means their reputation is at
stake with every case. So they have a second analyst review all of the data and make
sure that it is accurate and that the results are accurate. Once that is done, it has to
go through a quality control, a person who all they do is make sure, their job over
there is to make sure that every base is covered and that there are no questions that
can pop up surprise through the report, especially by defense attomeys in court.
Then the official report was received by Maui Police Department and our detective was
able to execute for arrest. So we were able to get to grand jury, but again with grand
jury, it's every Friday, so we got the information on Thursday, we couldn't make it to
that grand jury because there has to be preparations, so it had to wait one more week.
So, I will say that it took from day one, which was January 2nd 'til when the actual
arrest was 80 days. And I know it seems like a long time, but you gotta imagine there
was a lot of players. Again, on television, it shows one person doing everything from
making the arrest to doing the crime scene. I mean, it makes it seem so simple. But
we have to depend on other experts, who will then come to court and testify about the
results. Does that kinda help people with understanding the DNA mystery?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, you know, without being specific, you made it sound
very expensive, to be honest.
MR. EARLES: Okay. So, again ...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: From a cost factor. You know, we understand, I mean, we
deal with procedures. We understand you have your protocols and procedures to
insure integrity in your results.
We understand that and we appreciate the
professionalism of your employees. But you know, from what I hear the Chairman is
looking at is, so is there only one sample done per case?
MR. EARLES: Oh, no. You have to, again ...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So, yeah, again, so you talk $1,200 per sample, but like, you
know, if a case takes what, 30 samples, 100 samples?
MR. EARLES: Depending again on the evidence that's there and, of course, there are
limitations. I know everyone thinks because of television, that CSI effect you '1.1 hear
about, talk about in court, the jurors, they all watch CSI on television, so they think
they know all the answers. And for us, it's a challenge because anytime you get more
than three contributing DNA prof:Lles, all of a sudden that is useless for the most part.
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Now there are other ways that it can be tested, but again, that is even more expensive.
That jumps up to around to 2,000, $2,500 per sample, but these are very specialized
companies that do that and there's only a few in the nation that even do that. Okay.
We can step in line with the FBI; however, the FBI is doing the whole nation cases, so
again, to us, that was not an option. We did not want to wait eight months to a year
to get results from the FBI lab. Again, they do have the technology, but there is a long
wait. There are technologies that are emerging. It is, it's what's called Rapid DNA and
these are a unit that is at the police station for example, that can be operated by an
evidence specialist for example, it doesn't have to be a trained criminalist who is a
DNA expert, but samples can actually be run on this and each one of the sample
cartridges is like 200 bucks. So not too bad, but it gives you a preliminary result.
This is not a fmal result because number one, the technology is so new, it's only been
in existence for about two years. As a matter of fact, the cases are just now hitting the
court system. So we're waiting and we have been researching this before this case
happened January 2nd. Our Department has been looking into it, but until we see
how the two cases, one in Florida and one in Arizona, sift through the court and the
FBI doesn't even accept it yet. Okay. So, again, until it's accepted by the general
scientific community, we can't use it. But the great thing about this technology, once
it is accepted by the courts, this will provide DNA results within two hours. Again,
$200 a sample, two hours, boom, look at that investigative tool that our detectives
would have. And again, I want to talk about the fact that this can be used for property
crimes because it is known that people who commit crimes at the property level tend
to increase in severity. They go to assaults. They go to murders. So, yes, if we can
open it up to where we end up, with this technology and it is accepted by our courts,
then absolutely, it's going to be a wonderful thing to hit the forensic science
community.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. So, you did your part. So, how does this impact you,
Mr. Kim?
MR. KIM: Right now, we use the DNA for identification, sort of like fmgerprints and dental
records back in the day when we first started, when I first started. Also, hairs analysis
that was taken from the scene and also taken from the suspect, we've done those
types of cases in the past. This is just one more tool. Generally, though, on all our
sex assault cases, we take, we go to the hospital with the victim and do what they call
a rape kit and those more likely than not, will contain some biological evidence that
sits there until we get a suspect that we can compare it with, then, we ask for the DNA
analysis. So all our sex assault cases have a potential for having a DNA analysis, and
right now, with the Rapid DNA tool that Mr. Earles was talking about, that, when I
heard about it, it's more, because it hasn't passed muster with the courts, I put it in
line with the, a lie detector test. But we can use it as a tool, but cannot use it in court
to narrow down suspects.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
impact?

So financially, currently, your Department would have no
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MR. KIM: No. But we would support it as a tool that the police should have, and if it pans
out, great. And it'll, I mean, if it pans out in court ...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Any county running a pilot project, Captain?
MR. SILVA: Sir, right now, Kauai is in the process of obtaining that equipment and in fact,
they're gonna be going to the mainland somewhere and doing some training. They
have asked us to participate and what it is, this system is a local database, meaning
all the DNA that we have will be in that database because it's not CODIS accepted yet,
which is a national wide database that is run by the FBI. And we've been discussing
this like Mr. Earles said, for a while and we're on board, the Chief is on board. We
actually sending out the letter right now, their Chief has asked us to be on board with
them so we can participate and be a part of their program, and like I said, that's the
only county, other than Oahu that does have a major facility that's going to
... (inaudible)... And it's being utilized in Florida and Arizona at this time, like Mr.
Earles said.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Good. Well, I hope you would report back to us on
your findings after your completion with your partnership with Kauai County.
MR. SILVA: Yes, sir. And I think Mr. Earles has one more thing to say regarding the, why we
need something like this, of this, the sexual assault cases that we do.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Earles.
MR. EARLES: Yes. Thank you. Now, I don't mean to add salt to the wound, but let me tell
you, it's gonna get worse before it gets better. As you know, or may know, there is
legislation in the State right now being proposed to test every and all sex assault
examination kits. Currently, it's up to the discretion of the investigator, the detective,
to make the decision of whether it will be tested. And of course, in a perfect world we
would love to, but it takes more DNA analysts, it takes more equipment. So if this
passes, which again in a perfect world, we'd love to test everyone, because who knows
where connections would be made, correct,
getting DNA profiles throughout
every sex assault examination kit. However, that means it's gonna be an increased
burden on all the labs in specific in Hawaii, but this is also being proposed in many,
many jurisdictions, many other states. You may have seen it on the news. It's a big
push, domestic violence advocates are really trying to get every sex assault kit
examined and make sure that DNA is followed every time. But again, we gotta have
the resources to provide the DNA analysis. So it's gonna get worse there. And it's
also, there's also legislation for having, as you know currently, I think it was about
eight years ago, Hawaii made the legislation where when someone was arrested and
they had an existing felony record, we could obtain their DNA sample from inside the
cheek sample, okay. Well, there's legislation now for, in front of our State that's gonna
require for all arrestees. Again, look at how many people are arrested and are not
necessarily found guilty. So can you imagine, more, more, more analysis are gonna
be, so I'm sure Honolulu PD, as a matter of fact, I know they have two that are in
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training right now, two criminalists, for specifically, making their workload capacity be
able to accommodate in case this stuff does pass the State Legislature.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, sounds like a State mandate to me, so, we, they can
help pay the bill. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Just getting back to Mr. Hokama's initial
question, I wasn't quite sure if you had stated, well, I didn't put in my notes, that, how
many cases are generated that require DNA testing for a year or six months or a
month? Do you have those kind of stats?
MR. EARLES: I, not right off the top of my head, but almost every case where there is
physical evidence, it could be tested.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Could ...
MR. EARLES: But I will tell you just specifically, Honolulu PD Scientific Investigation
Services, their timeline is approximately two to four months for a homicide, for DNA
results, four to six months for an assault, and for property crimes, it can be up to two
years before you get the results because everything has to be prioritized. So, all I can
say is, if there is evidence and it's properly collected at the scene, then, absolutely,
almost every case with evidence can be analyzed, but we can't inundate the system as
it currently is because we would just bog it down even further.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN:
require DNA testing?

So your answer is you don't know how many cases are,

MR. EARLES: Correct. I will say that DNA, just like fingerprints, and I think Mr. Kim
mentioned, they have very individual characteristics. They're indisputable as a matter
of fact. You're talking about one in a quadrillion percentage case where someone will
have the exact same DNA profile. So usually when there are fmgerprints identified in
the evidence, that comes to the defense attomey and the defense attomey will cop a
plea 'cause they don't want to fight, you can't fight the fingerprint, same thing with
DNA. So a lot of times, the, we use the, in the investigation and the prosecution, I
can't speak to the way it's handled in front of the prosecutor, but I can only imagine
that the more tools they have in their little tool chest, when they go to talk to the
defense attorney, you know, it's gonna be providing more information for everyone to
make a decision on pleas which is gonna open up, hopefully, case time in courts.
More people will cop a plea.
MR. SILVA: Mr. Guzman, if I may?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah. Captain Silva.
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MR. SILVA: I can tell you this, though. Any criminal event that happens, most of the time
you're gonna have some type of evidence, meaning if someone goes and commits a
crime and if they touch something there, of course, they're gonna have to, they will
leave DNA. So if you looking for a stat, I would say, there's almost all the time, there's
DNA that we could probably get.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: But you're currently not collecting those type of evidence?
MR. SILVA: No, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah. On the crime scenes? So it's not part, is it part of your
standard procedure?
MR. SILVA: Well, I'm talking like property crime scenes, you know, property crime scenes.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Right. Are you, are the officers currently collecting those type
of DNA evidence or that's not part of their process right now?
MR. SILVA: Well, if there is blood at a crime scene, we will collect it. If there is hairs, we will
collect that, but most of the time, there are fingerprints at most property crimes. We
submit those as evidence to be analyzed through the IAFIS system, but we could, also,
at that time, test that for DNA, but we don't.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Can I ask a question to Mr. Kim? Mr. Kim, on the, you're
screening cases that you receive in, how many of those cases, I guess total, have that
type of evidence that you would require DNA testing?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Kim?
MR. KIM: Most of the cases that we get are complete investigations. If we are look, we are
asked, if we are looked at to ask or we are asked to look at cold cases, then we ask
what kind of biological evidence was collected. So, there are some cases where there
are maybe two suspects identified, but the police are still in a quandary and there is
biological evidence. I can think of one in the last three years where we've actually had
to, we waited a year-and-a-half for the DNA analysis to come back on, in a motor
vehicle crash where a person was killed. Allegedly she was the driver, but the position
of the body didn't match and the stories by the people given to the police didn't match
and so the last effort was to actually do the DNA analysis. However, when we get
blood at a scene or we have biological evidence, for example, say in a motor vehicle
crash a wall is damaged or someone is killed, but the perpetrator flees the scene,
someone calls in a stolen vehicle and it just so happens to be the vehicle in the crash
after the fact, we could probably get Touch DNA off the airbag if that was deployed or
off the steering wheel. However, because of the nature of the case and the expense
involved and the time, if it takes two years, we may even run out of time on the statute
of limitations for a felony, a B and C felony, 'cause it's just three years.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Right. Right.
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MR. KIM: So, our process is, if we are asked to come in and consult with the Police
Department, then we'll suggest it, but we can't, I've known maybe one case where
there's an alibi, and so we had to get the DNA analysis, but that hasn't happened. We
don't order them to do it.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay.
MR. KIM: We ask and see if it can be done.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So on, it's my understanding that at least when the initial,
complete case when it goes to the Prosecutor's Office, it's the MPD that makes that
decision to get it DNA tested?
MR. KIM: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. It's not the Prosecutor's Office?
MR. KIM: That's correct. Because they are kept informed on a, probably a month-to-month
basis as to the number of cases that's going on in the HPD lab, the Honolulu Police
Department, also, where we would stand in line. And the other thing is we basically
do stand in line. We write a letter to the Chief requesting that DNA analysis be done.
They tell us, okay, what do you got, we have to answer that question and then he'll
say, okay, we'll let you know when. And when they let us know when, we just go
forward and try to submit all that evidence.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So do you have an estimate, let's see, in the last year how
many cases are generated with DNA testing that came to the Prosecutor's Office?
MR. KIM: That were cleared?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah.
MR. KIM: Probably three or four.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Three or four within the last year? Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. What is the new DNA testing process called?
MR. EARLES: There are several companies that are pursuing this technology. There, one of
them is called Rapid DNA and there's other names for commercial brands, but it's a
Rapid DNA process.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: That's easy to remember. No scientific name there. And this
has been asked but I don't think we got an answer. Roughly, how many DNA tests are
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submitted to HPD and how many are submitted to private companies during an
average year?
MR. EARLES: If I had to, again, without the actual statistics, I would say at least four cases,
maybe even six cases per year are sent to Honolulu for analysis. And then I would say
at least two cases are sent out to private laboratories. And again, those are the labs
that have the very expensive testing that HPD does not have.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
Prosecutor's Office?

And are the cost covered by the Police Department or the

MR. SILVA: I believe, sir, if we request it, it's covered by our Department, but if the
Prosecutors, I'm not too sure, I think the Prosecuting Attomey's Office covers their ...
MR. KIM: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. Thank you. So, what you're asking, I'm not exactly sure
what you're asking, whether you're asking for the ability to move forward with
acquiring the Rapid DNA testing equipment like Kauai seems to be doing or...
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, I'll stop you here because they're not requesting. It was I
that brought this forward to see what we could do to help them. There has been no
request made by the police or the Prosecuting Attomey's Office, so I, if anything, I'm
the one that was requesting the information to see if there's anything we can do
fiscally to help them expedite cases as had happened in January and that was the
whole premise for this.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. So they never requested. It really came from myself.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. Great. Thanks for that clarification. Well I'll give you the
floor. What do you feel we should be looking at doing?
CHAIR VICTORINO: I'll let you answer the question, Mr. Earles and Captain Silva, please.
MR. SILVA: Well, sir, as we all know, that if we could have a facility manned by two
technicians, that would be great, but we all know that it costs millions of dollars for
that, you know. Right now, Kauai is looking at this new technology. I think we
should just go and be a partnership with them and leam from what they have because
I believe down the line, there will be better technology or, you know, newer technology
and with their help, we'll be able to solve cases or utilize that as a tool like Mr. Kim
said, to help us, detectives, solve the case, these cases. Maybe having funds budgeted
for DNA testing to facilities on the mainland to expedite some of the cases that we
need to. Of course, we can prioritize those or even cold cases that we're looking at
right now, you know. That's what we're looking at and that's, our Chief has actually
acknowledged and is, you know, working with us and giving us the go to submit this
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evidence to these facilities which cost few thousand dollars or even tens of thousands
of dollars. So basically what I'm, if we could get, ask for funding for these type of
testing.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: What would you say you've spent in the last year? Because it's
four cases that went to HPD and one or two that went to private, but each of those
involves numerous samples, correct, so what kind of a dollar amount are we looking
at?
MR. EARLES: I know from several, one was a vicious sex assault case from Kihei and that
ended up being almost $20,000 by the time the samples were all tested. The good
thing about the DNA is that if the evidence is collected properly and this will hopefully
answer your question, how much DNA evidence is present at scenes. Well, if the
evidence is actually identified and collected properly and packaged properly, then the
DNA is always gonna be there. Okay. So for example, on some of the cold cases that
we're, our cold case unit is working, we're actually taking fingerprints that were lifted
by the officers in the 1980s, this is before the DNA technology even existed, but they're
able to now actually the private labs can take the tape off of the lift card and obtain a
sample of DNA off of that fingerprint.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Wow.
MR. EARLES: I mean, again, if it's collected properly, it is there. And so, the potential is
tremendous.
MR. SILVA: I just would like to add that HPD does not charge us anything for the-COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right.
MR. SILVA: --DNA testing.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah. No, that was clear. Thank you.
MR. SILVA: Okay
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Carroll, any questions? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair. And I'd like to thank you for
having this discussion today. It really is very helpful. And you know, us TV addicts
that watch CSI have a very and I also like to read police novels. I'm one of those. I
love all that stuff. I've been very involved in prison and prison reform. And so for me,
I can see that it may be premature for us to be thinking about this because at this
point, it's still small, but it looks like it's gonna grow. And if the laws pass so that
we'll be doing more of it, then I think definitely, you know, this could be a cost issue,
but I don't think that there's any cost that I wouldn't want to pay to avoid the travesty
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of somebody being convicted wrongly. So, thank you. Thank you for the work you do,
and thank you, Chair, for this session.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair, and is it Mr. Earle?
MR. EARLES: Earles.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Earles.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Earle?
MR. EARLES: Earles. Plural. Yes.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Earles, with an "s". Earles.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Earles. Okay. Thank you-MR. EARLES: You can call me Tony.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --Mr. Earles, for being here.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Like pearls.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And thank. .. oh. Like pearls. Okay. I'll remember that one.
And so, thank you for bringing up that State legislation that is going through or has
and that is the one that you mentioned about all arrestees being taken samples from?
MR. EARLES: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Is it, has that passed?
MR. EARLES: I don't think so. Not yet.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. So, but I know every year State tries to push that
through, and so has this any bearing in trying to figure out ways to expedite testing
because that will open up a lot more than just four to six cases per year, you know,
per year in trying to get tests done?
MR. EARLES: Yes and thank you for the question. I know that, as I said, Honolulu PD, SIS
is already training additional criminalists to make sure that they're gonna be able to
manage the backlog better. At what point our State will be big enough in caseloads to
actually create a State laboratory, that is independent of Honolulu Police Department,
I don't know when we're gonna get there, but most states, that's the way that it is run.
There is an independent state-run organization. But because of the way Honolulu is
situated with the lion's share of the population, that's why they're able to serve as our
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pseudo State laboratory. So I know they are already anticipating that eventually this
will pass because it does happen that way in a lot of states, so I know Honolulu PD is
adding on and they're really trying to accommodate, but again, they're just trying to
manage better the backlog that's gonna be created.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you. And a follow-up to that, Chair? So,
personally, I don't like that legislation. And it's no secret that I have a record. I have
had, convicted of felonies and so thereby, I would be asked to submit samples and in a
high-profile seat or status in this community, I mean, I have been getting calls from
fellow constituents who have records because they know I'm someone who can relate
to it. And for someone who has changed their lives around, but some things gonna be
collected in perhaps, you know, on a database or library of sorts, just in case, who
knows, this person has, you know, created a crime before and maybe if they do again,
we have them on, you know, in this whatever, library. So, conspiracy theories also,
who knows? That could be placed somewhere where that person was never around.
But yet, that DNA was found because it was just placed there, you know, conveniently
for someone to fmd or some sort. So I've been getting phone calls of this nature. So
for me, I look at in a different light, that legislation, and also trying to push through
expediting testing of this, you know, DNA process. I see where it's needed and where
it does good and it closes cases and rightfully so, people are convicted, but you know,
on the flip side, too, people feel like that's a violation of their privacy. It's a civil rights
violation. And I actually sent legislation, sent, I opined with the civil rights civil
liberties rights and they said, no, it's not a violation. But, I beg to differ and I think
others in this community, too, who sit in and stand in the shoes that I do, also feel
that way. So, those are my comments, Chair. I've, so, you took it from a different
perspective, but when this came on, I thought exactly about that legislation that the
State is trying to pass through and we11 see how that goes and what reactions people
will get. But I stand by my comments and currently I see we don't have a huge, huge
need for it, but again, I see the pros and cons to this. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Ms. Cochran. And again, it had nothing to do with that
situation. Again, the public, there was an outcry after the second incident, the second
murder and so, I wanted to put the public at ease that if there is any methodology that
we can bring forward to prevent something like that happening again, that's what I
was proposing to look at. That's all. Now State legislature has things going through
and I am well aware of it, I don't know if I'm in favor or not, but I will say whenever we
can prevent a crime from happening, especially a violent crime, then I think it's our
duty to do whatever fiscally we can to make sure the money's available to the Police
Department andjor the Prosecuting Attomey's Office. That's it. I wasn't asking for a
new facility. I wasn't asking for anything other than let's have a good discussion so
the public can feel comfortable that we are really paying attention to issues that affect
the safety and wellbeing of this community. And that's very important in my mind.
And the moment we slide away from that, then, we're in trouble. I'm going to give
everybody one more chance to make a comment because I would like to move on. I
have, we have a number of other items and I think we've and I want to thank the
Prosecuting Attomey's Office, Police Department and our Investigative Unit and
Mr. Earles, again, if anybody really looks at him, he's a very famous guy. You can ask
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for his autograph at break. He's the HGEA guy on, doing the investigation. And I
want to thank you for all your hard work. So I will go ahead with you, mister,
comments and I just want, if no more than one question, I want to move on. Okay.
Please. Go ahead. Mr. Couch, we'll start with you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. You know, during this whole thing, if we were to do, I mean, it
sounds like if the stuff passes at the Legislature, we're moving towards the fact that we
may have to do a facility here and when we say, facility, not big building or anything,
it's just probably a room in one of the stations I'm assuming. What does the device
cost? We didn't hear what the actual ...
CHAIR VICTORINO: You know, mister, I'm not gonna go there today because that is a matter
to be discussed at a future if that, they bring it forward. I will leave this item open so
that we can bring that forward.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: I would just like to, you know, if you have any specific questions on the
procedures, fme. We are not in receipt of information that futuristically we may have
machines, we have partnership with Kauai, but none of that has come to fruition, so
I'd really like to not delve deeply into that if you don't mind, Mr. Couch. Thank you,
sir. Ms. Crivello? Mr. Hokama? Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Just to clarify. The, when you submit evidence to HPD, the
priority of that, how do they determine, how does HPD determine what, which, you
know, how fast they can do it or it goes to the, you know, bottom of the stack or is it
just a random type priority for HPD? And if it is random, is there any way we can
expedite it by paying HPD to expedite the ones that we need expedited?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Earles or Mr. Silva, Captain Silva.
MR. SILVA: Well, I'd just like to say before Mr. Earles tell you about their protocol, you
know, anytime we have these type of cases where we want to expedite stuff, our
detectives are in contact with their technicians and they have always tried to
accommodate us. They have always tried to push our things up, you know, at times
when we ask for things that we really need done, but they do have their procedures in
place and Mr. Earles can answer.
MR. EARLES: Yes, thank you. And again, this is from the Honolulu Police Department as
far as their DNA, how it works. They came over, we had them, we hosted them and
their scientists to come over and meet with our investigators so they would learn more
about how the technology's moving and changing. But talking about the case
prioritization, they use what, similar to what a nurse in the emergency room would
use, a triage system. Of course, violent crimes are scheduled for the very next
opening. Non-violent crimes are scheduled when space is available. Again normally,
the cases will be processed based on the order in which it is received. So there are
exceptions as far as the prioritization, such as cases of great public concem, serial
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homicide or rapists, serial burglaries and then assessed again, on a case-by-case
basis. So they have the triage that they do and I really don't have control, but I will
say again, they have been very helpful. When we had this case, it was very, in my
eyes, it was a very quick response to our request.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I guess what my point is, is that you know how for services
and things like that, you can pay a little bit extra for getting things done faster. ·If you
had a fast track for Maui, specifically, 'cause we're competing, our cases are competing
with HPD, with Honolulu cases as well, our rape cases are competing with their rape
cases, our homicide cases are competing with their homicide cases, if there was any
possible way that we could have a fast track specifically for Maui and we could pay to
have that specific fast track, then, that might be a little bit more efficient, I'm not sure.
Thank you.
MR. EARLES: And just to clarify, you're saying a fast track with HPD or with a private
laboratory?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: With HPD.
MR. EARLES: Oh. Okay. And the only reason I question that is because it's a public
organization, there may be some questions about paying to get service quicker and the
ethics of... again, I don't know if you want to go there. Then all of a sudden, who's got
the biggest pCard, you know.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Will you not bring that up now, please.
MR. EARLES: I saw it on the agenda.
CHAIR VICTORINO: That is, stop it. Okay. Moving right along. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No further questions.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Mr. Carroll? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I just wanted to give Mr. Earles the opportunity. When I finished
speaking, he was trying to say something, Chair, but you couldn't see. So, your
opportunity. Chair?
MR. EARLES: Yes. Thank you very much. And this will actually address both ladies, their
concem. Also, DNA is used to exonerate people who were wrongly convicted. Okay.
Based on the technology at the time and the courts accepted the technology that
existed then in the '80s and early '90s, you're hearing of the Innocence Project. We
even had a case here in Maui County, Alvin Jardine, in I think 2011, that was
exonerated based on this DNA evidence. So, yes, it has pros and cons, so it's gonna
benefit everyone. It's gonna make things a lot more clear. I just wanted to bring that
up.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you. And again, there is always a flip side to everything,
the good and the negative, yeah. Thank you. Anybody? Ms. Cochran, anything else?
No?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. If there is no further discussion, I want to first of all thank the
three gentlemen, Mr. Kim, Mr. Silva and Mr. Earles, for being here today. Thank you
so very much. I think this helps clear in our minds, as well as the public's mind the
hard work and dedication you have in solving crimes, especially violent crimes. And
you know, this is what this was all about. It was not a opportunity or a witch hunt in
that respect. I just wanted the public to feel that we and you are serving them in the
best capacity possible. So I want to thank you very much. So if there is no further, I
would like to defer this matter, with no objections?
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.

COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you.

ACTION:

DEFER pending further discussion.

ITEM PIA-40:

COUNTY OF MAUl PURCHASING CARDS ("pCARDS")

ITEM PIA-41:

COUNTY OF MAUl PURCHASE ORDERS

(CC 15-156)

(CC 15-173)

CHAIR VICTORINO: Alright. Moving to the next issue, next items which is Items 3 and 4.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: ... (inaudible) ... midday break.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Wait, wait, wait. Hang on. Just trust me. Let me go through this,
Mr. Couch, and I will, I'll get you the break, but we have to, let me do this first, and
then, okay. I would, at this time, we would like to take the next two items together
because this is regarding the County of Maui's purchasing cards, better known as
pCard, PIA-40 and the County of Maui's purchasing orders procedures, PIA-41. I
placed these two items on the agenda so the Council can gain a understanding of the
procedures related to the usage of pCards and purchase orders from the Legislative as
as well as the Administrative branches of govemment. Today I have Mr. Greg King,
Central Purchase Agent from the Department of Finance and Ross Izugawa,
Izumigawa, excuse me, Ross, from our Office of Council Services Supervisor and here
today to provide information regarding the procedures and the use of pCards and
purchase orders from the Administrative and the Legislative branches of govemment.
But before I, Mr. King has a PowerPoint presentation. So we will get the room
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prepared for the PowerPoint presentation. So at this time, Mr. Couch, I will take our
moming break and I would ask everyone to be back no later than 10:20. Okay. So
this meeting now stands in recess. . . .(gavel) . ..
RECESS:

10:10 a.m.

RECONVENE:

10:23 a.m.

CHAIR VICTORINO:
. . (gavel) .
. . .introduce Mr. King and we'll start with the
Administration side of purchase orders and pCards. We'll start with pCards first,
PIA-40 and then move on to PIA-41, which is purchase orders. Mr. King, would you
like to proceed, please?
MR. KING: Yes, thank you, Chair Victorino.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Also, before you start, I forgot to introduce our Deputy Finance Director,
Mark, I apologize for not recognizing you. I, excuse me, sorry.
MR. WALKER: I'm seldom recognized.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Go ahead, Mr. King.
MR. KING: Okay. I'm gonna go through a quick presentation and feel free to interrupt me
any time questions.
Note: Computer-generated presentation on PIA-40 and PIA-41.

CHAIR VICTORINO: Well, Mr. King, what I'd like to do if we can, let's go right through and
then let them ask questions at the end.
MR. KING: Okay.
CHAIR VICTORINO: If you don't mind, Members, please?
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
MR. KING: Okay. So, the first thing I want to talk about is pCards and the first question is,
what is a pCard? A pCard is just like the credit card you have in your wallet. It's an
ordinary Master Card or Visa Card. In our case, it's a Master Card. In addition, they
have controls on the pCard. One of the controls is Merchant Category Codes. And
what a Merchant Category Code is, it's a, when the vendor signs up for a pCard, he,
they sign 'em up under the goods and, the types of goods and services that that vendor
provides and so there's semi-broad categories on that, but we control our pCards with
Merchant Category Codes. The other thing is there's no cash. You can't take the
County pCard to an ATM machine and withdraw cash. Yet another control is credit
limits. We have various credit limits on our cards. The credit limits are based on a
two-month cycle. And the reason for that is the first transaction date would be on the
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29th, first possible transaction date would be on the 29th of a month, say May. The
end of that cycle is the 28th of the following month and we have approximately a
month after that to get it paid, so we, our credit limits are based on basically a twomonth cycle. There's also, you can also set control for amounts per transaction,
transactions per day, transactions per month. The County of Maui, we currently have
about 370 pCards. Our annual total expenditures last year was about 4.6 million.
Annual transactions, approximately 17,000. We have, originally we started out with,
well originally the pCard Program started out, it was something that was happening
with the Federal agency started it first and then it became active at the State of Hawaii
and County about the time that Aloha Airlines and Hawaiian Airlines stopped issuing
coupons and we needed a way to be able to pay for airfare. So when we first started,
we started with what we call, what I called office cards. Each basically division or
section had, were issued cards under the name of that office. Subsequently, First
Hawaiian Bank has required the pCards to be in an individual's name, so we had to
discontinue the office cards per se and then all the cards have the individual's name
on them with their picture. And then we also, after that started, we also started what
I called individual cards which are cards for guys out in the field that need to buy
small parts and repairs and supplies such as that. And then we have some other
types of cards such as IT Department has a card that they can go buy from lots of
different computer electronics type of places, so any computer related stuff, we refer
those expenditures through to the IT Department and they, another department may
use that card. We also have a few cards, we don't have, we have a couple of the
directors have cards in their names, the Fire Chief and the Civil Defense Director. We
also have for your information, five cards which could be used to purchase meals.
Those are, there's two in the Fire Department and there's a couple in Liquor Control
and then Civil Defense has one. Benefits to the cardholder, there's a lot of benefits for
the pCard Program. You've only heard about the negatives and we'll get into those
later. There's a lot less, the pCards, you don't have to do a purchase order. There's
no delay. There's a lot less paperwork. They, they've done a lot of studies and the
studies suggest that the savings, per transaction savings as compared to a purchase
order is at a minimum $50 and I've seen estimates up to $110 per transaction.
There's delegated procurement, it is a delegated purchasing authority, so when we give
somebody a pCard, we're delegating that, we're delegating the procurement authority
down to that level. And of course, there's more purchase options. There's lots of
vendors who do not accept purchase orders. If you look at the data that, I don't know,
some of the data got circulated to some of the media agencies, you'll see there's a
couple transactions on there, for example, for Young Brothers doesn't accept anything
but pCards and so we've had a couple of transactions that and there is an exception
letter on that through the State. We've had a couple of transactions that have run like
7,000, $8,000 for shipping trucks and trailers from here to Molokai or back. Benefits
to the govemment, I've mentioned lower transaction costs. A typical purchase order is
you have a requisition. You take the, somebody fills out, somebody has a need, they
fill out the requisition. The requisition goes to their boss for signature. They get
quotes and then it comes to purchasing and we look it over and approve it, process it.
After the purchase order's processed, copies go back to the department. The
department when they receive the material, they send the receiving report to Accounts
Payable. Accounts Payable takes the receiving report, they combine it with the
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invoice, sometimes the invoices goes to the department, sometimes they go straight to
Accounts Payable, they match it up and then they pay it so. That's why the purchase
orders cost, can cost, the estimates are in the $100 range for every purchase order.
Another benefit of the government is rebate from First Hawaiian Bank. Quarterly, we
get about I think it's 15, 16,000, $17,000 check which goes into the General Fund.
One of the benefits to the government is and it's also a liability, is we cut one check to
First Hawaiian Bank every month. So what happens is we, all 370 cards or how many
are used that month, all that data comes in in the form of transaction logs and the
statements and then we have a limited amount of time to get those payments recorded
in our accounting system, and we basically dump the data in our accounting system
and we don't have any budget for any late payments and we've been doing this for ten
years and we, that's a big focus during one part of the month is to make sure we get
that pCard payment in. Controls, I talked about some of the controls, Merchant
Category Codes. Office, so there's what I call the office cards, they can be used to
purchase travel and then office-related expenses. The Industrial cards are what I call
the individual cards previously. Those can be used for purchasing, you can go to
Home Depot or irrigation places or whatever and they're more industrial-related cards.
Those can't be used to purchase travel, so that's how we control a lot of this stuff is
through Merchant Category Codes. There are some always issues with that. One of
the issues is sometimes the Merchant Category Code isn't correct and an early
example of that is we had a, when we wanted to buy coupons for the Lanai Ferry,
their, when they, whoever owns the Lanai Ferry Company, when they started out with
their Master Card, they signed up, so they were signed up as a, like a consulting
something or other, so we had to put that Merchant Category Code on our pCard to
accommodate people being able to buy coupons on the Lanai Ferry. I explained a little
bit about Fire, has a couple cards for meals. IT has a separate card, and so forth.
Procedures, we have procedures that are on our intranet. They need to be updated a
little bit, but they're essentially, the fundamentally the same. We have a Cardholder
Agreement that we require all the cardholders to sign and if you don't have copies of
that, I can, I probably should have put that in the presentation. I can get that to you,
but basically, one of the, I guess the main thing it says in there is you can't, it's not to
be used for any personal use, so that's in our procedures. We have a $500
transaction limit with lots of exceptions, including travel. You can't buy plane fare to
the mainland for less than 500 most of the time and we have for, if we have an
established price list, then the pCard just becomes a payment mechanism and they
can use the pCard for any amounts if there's an established price list, and I mentioned
the Young Brothers exception. Just for comparison purposes, City and County
Honolulu, State, their transaction limit is $2,500 so. I may be on the conservative
side there. Centresuite Software is, what that is, is it's an independent third-party
software system that First Hawaiian Bank contracts with and that's where all the data
comes from. All the data gets put in there within a couple of days usually after the
transaction, unless it's a small, unsophisticated vendor that may wait, you know, a
week to put their data in, but for the most part, the data is in there in a couple of days
and any supervisors can see that. And we use that software, we've modified that
software to where the departments enter their index and sub-object code onto that
software and then we can take that data and dump it into our accounts payable
program and create a, batches for payment, a batch for payment. One of the main
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controls is the monthly transaction log. One of the problems with the credit card
program is or one of the problems with the credit card transaction is the credit card
records where you went, it records how much you spent, what vendor, how much you
spent, date, but it doesn't tell you, except in some situations, it doesn't tell you what
they bought. So it's, it creates this extra paper process where we require this
transaction log and then what I require through the procedures is that the person
who's buying something produce either a receipt, invoice, packing list, something that
shows the description of what they're buying. And so, unfortunately, part of this, the
pCard Program does save a lot of money in transaction cost, but it, there is that extra
paperwork and our pile, our monthly pile is about this tall usually for all the paper.
The other thing about Centresuite or the other thing I want to tell you about
Centresuite Software is the data on there is available, you can dump the data from
there for the last 13 months easily into Excel and sort, you can sort on vendors, you
can sort on amounts, you can sort and look for things. So we get like I told you, we
get pretty tight timeframe for consolidation and review and accounts, we try to give
accounts at least a week-and-a-half or so and then they try to get the payment in
quickly also. But we do, you know, part of our process is to take the Centresuite data,
dump it in and look for stuff. I have one of my staff that does that. Accounts, let's
see, Department Training Reminders, we initially train everybody when we give them
the pCard. We've also done follow-up training in various departments as they need or
as needed. I also as part of a, I do a training program under the, Geri Onaga runs a
training program for first, supervisors and one of the, I give training couple times a
year to departments, not only on pCards, but on purchase orders and also on
purchasing ethics. Oh, the other thing is, First Hawaiian Bank covers extemal fraud,
so they, anything, we've had our IT card compromised, I think, three times where
somebody's ordering Netflix in London or something, some weird things. Yeah, no
Russians, or maybe was Russians. Disadvantage/Risk, potential for abuse, there is
that issue that can happen. You'd have to weigh, you know, it becomes a cost benefit
calculation. Public perception, we don't need to go there. You can understand the
public perception problems at the moment. Limitations of Merchant Category Codes, I
described some of that. You know, it's not perfect. In order to allow somebody to go
to, well, Costco's not a good example, because they don't take it, but say, Walmart or
someplace like that. They also sell beer at Walmart, so that's something that we have
to keep an eye on. Tight payment timeframe, I talked about that. Fiscal year end
control, yes, at the fiscal year end, there's an issue with the pCards on the, basically,
the last day, somebody can use a pCard and have it count on this Fiscal Year was May
28th because by the time it gets paid, by the time the bill comes and gets paid, it's
passed July 1st. In terms of risk, the pCard versus purchase order risk is I explained
the Centresuite Software has about three days, supervisors can potentially see all the
transactions within about three days. Both methods have two signatures, minimum
standard, so that means a supervisor has to be approving what their employees are
purchasing and they sign the transaction logs. Then we can look at it, like I said, we
can audit it to some extent. We can't see everything they're doing, but we can, what
we can see on paper, we can look at. Confirming purchase orders and credit cards,
you know, we have a lot, we have that kind of issue where there's financial
commitment after all approvals anyway, so there's a confirming purchase order issue
that happens. And my, the way I train people at the, in my training sessions is I say,
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if you're gonna do a confirming purchase order and you're making a good business
decision, probably nothing is gonna happen. If you make, do a confirming purchase
order and we don't like what you're doing, the liability is on you, so I try to, we try to
minimize that as much as we can. Let's see. So, why it's worth it. The estimated
transaction and this is very conservative, estimated transaction cost savings to County
of Maui per year with a pCard is about 850,000. It's based on a conservative estimate
of $50 savings times 17,000 transaction. Now the second thing, the 20,000, that's
what I know about and I'm not privy to everything. I know of a couple people that
have gotten fired for pCard problems independent, this is independent of anything
that's going on now, of which I know very little about. So that's, compare the savings
to the fraud, so you have to look at again, at the cost benefits. I put a couple
benchmarking things in here. This comes from a National Institute of Government
Procurement Survey. There's a lot of information in here. The first, I'm gonna skip
over to the second slide first and go back to the first. So the first slide is Small Cities
and Counties, Large Cities and Counties and the County of Maui. And this was done,
the survey was done in 2009. There's nothing that's been updated since then. And
then the second slide is Best Practice, Needs Improvement. So we go back to the first
slide for a second and you can kinda see where we're, the size of our organization and
the 2,500 I just put that down. I have no, I know it's somewhere, plus or minus a
hundred number of employees. Number of cards, so you can see, we have 2,500
employees, the average, and these are averages, the average Large Cities, 3,700. They
have 412 cards, we have 370. Purchasing card to employee ratio, it's 10 percent, for a
large organization, it's 10 percent. We're at 14, Small is 31 percent and this is per
employee, not employee that has a card. Average monthly spending, transactions
under $2,500 placed on the pCard. One thing that really stands out is transactions
between 2,500 and 10,000 on the pCard. We do very, very little of that. I don't know
if we should be doing more. I know a lot of agencies put requirements for pCards
because of the cost savings, they put it in their specs that the vendor has to accept a
pCard. I have not done that yet. It's something that, you know, it's something that,
we'd have to kinda look at it and see if it makes sense. I know for example, if we
required our fuel vendors to put, to pay all our fuel bills for our gas and diesel on a
pCard, they would just increase. They would just, you know, increase the cost of the
bid. The bid would increase. Monthly pCard spending per employee, again, this is all
employees, not employees that have pCards. You can see where we're at there,
cardholder transactions per month, spending per transaction and so forth. We can go
back to this if there's questions. And then the next slide is Best Practice Group, Needs
Improvement Group. You know, one of these
I said again, I guess the trend
here is are we using, perhaps, we're not using the pCard enough. We're not, we've not
fully used the potential of it. In terms of Best Practice Group, the average number of
employees is 1,498, for example. The number of cards is 351. We're a little bit higher
in the number of employees and just slightly higher in number of cards. Best Practice
Group, purchasing card to employee ratio, 23 percent, we're at 14 percent, average
monthly pCard spending, 528 [sic], 385 and so forth. You can see, again, there's a lot
of, quite a bit of information in here. We can come back to this if you want. Okay.
Now I'll get into Small Purchases, so, I've tried to make the Small Purchase procedures
easy for employees and so when I present or whatever, in this situation, I refer back to
this memo and basically what this memo is is the thresholds for Small Purchases.
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Our requirements are under $1,000, no quotes are required. The recommended, if
time permits, if it's easy, but it's not mandatory. One thousand to $4,000 or 1,000 to
$5,000, a minimum of three verbal quotes are required, 5 to 25, a minimum of three
written quotes are required, 25-plus, is we go out to competitive, sealed bid process.
Construction, because of the nature of construction, up to 5,000, multiple quotes are
not required; 5,000 to 25,000, three quotes are required; and 25, we go out to bid.
And most of this, we haven't really changed the thresholds on any of this for 20 years.
Quotation requirements, again, we require three quotes or documentation. The law
doesn't say that you need to call as many as you need to get three quotes, and so I
kind of subjectively enforce that. The law says you need to call three people. In
certain situations, I know there's not that many people that can quote. There's lots of
situations where we don't have that. I won't ask any more. In certain situations
where there's a lot, I know there's a lot of vendors out there, I'll send it back and make
'em go get three quotes. There's also a Record of Procurement form that's, we, it's
required for purchases over $1,000 and basically it's structured to document the
quotes. It also, you can document best value if you don't want to go with the low bid
and you have a valid reason, we'll allow that. And then it also, if you can't get three
quotes, we look at that. And then there's all kinds of exceptions, which I'll go into.
You know, one of the things about living on a, in or being in a County with three
islands is and Hana, is there's a lot of places there's limited sources. There's limited
sources in Hana. There's limited sources in Molokai. There's limited sources in Lanai.
And so a lot of times, we can't get three quotes. There's only one electrician in Hana,
for example. And you can get, I guess you could get a quote from somebody to come
out here if it's a large enough job. A lot of, there's a lot of reasons why we can't get
quotes for technical reasons. If it's an OEM, Original Equipment Manufacturer spare
part, for example, they may not be able to get more than one quote. We have what we
call, there's a statutory sole source, which is a sole source by statute and this is one of
the common ones we use, sorry, one of the common ones we use is software license
renewal. If we have a big software platform like IFAS or KIVA or MAPPS or whatever,
we allow them without any procurement to utilize the same one. We don't have, make
'em go out to bid every year for maintenance renewal or even upgrades, modifications.
Same thing with original equipment manufacturer repairs to maintain warranties.
Yeah, and this is HRS statutes. And then these are HRS exemptions. There are
several, there's more than this, but this is some of the common ones that we use. If
you have a vehicle that's broken and you decide, and you don't, it's really difficult to
go get three quotes for, you know, whatever. Because if they have to tear the car apart
to tell you what it's gonna cost to fix it, that's a situation where we don't require
multiple quotes, but I do require or encourage and most of the departments comply
with getting labor hour rates at least, so we can at least have some documentation
that, hey, this guy's $80 an hour and this guy's $90 an hour. Court reporter services
is another exemption. Conference registration fees is another exemption for obvious
reasons. If you want to go to the HSAC Conference in Wailea, you can't get multiple
bids. Targeted marketing is another common exemption. You know, if we have, either
by statute or for whatever reasons you want to promote something, say you want to
promote something on, a fair or something on Molokai, through some grant thing, we
allow that. That's allowed for Maui News. There's also a price list for Maui News and
for all the newspaper agencies in the State. And another common exemption is soft
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skills training. That's like, soft skills is like motivational kind of training versus hard
skills, it'd be like, teach me excel or something so. Generally, hard skills training we
try to bid out, soft skills training is exempt.
Cooperative Purchasing, we have
Cooperative Purchasing with WSCA, which stands for Western States Contracting
Alliance. We do a lot of Cooperative Purchasing with City and County, especially like
DMV stuff. You must be named in the original solicitation to participate in that. And
we have, we put out our own price list for various things, fuel, tires, office supplies,
nutritional supplies and so forth. In the Small Purchase arena under $25,000, you do
not have to go with the lowest bid. You can go with the best value, but you have to, it
has to be justified. Compliance law requirements, for expenditures over $2,500, this
is something that happened within the last, I think, three years or so. It used to be at
25,000 and now for each transaction over $2,500, we have to get compliance
documents and they kinda funnel all of these requirements in through this website
called Hawaii Compliance Express and international companies can take some time to
get set up on that. And that's it.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Mark, do you have anything you'd like to add before I open
the floor for questions?
MR. WALKER: No, just other than we welcome the opportunity to talk to you about our
pCard and purchase order programs. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. So, Members, I will open the floor up to questions. Again, I will
remind you that we're here today to discuss policies and procedures. We are, we have
been notified, I have been notified by the Auditor's Office that they are presently in the
process of having audits for various departments for which challenges have been
brought forth to the public and our knowledge. So I will try to stay away from that as
much as possible. Really, today is to gain information in how these procedures and
policies are set and if there is a opportunity that maybe some legislation may be
necessary for changes and/ or review of the system itself. So, I will start off with again,
the Vice-Chair of the Committee, Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair, and thanks for the great presentation, Greg.
The question I have real quickly is, you talked about Cooperative Purchasing and I
know we brought this up before and I'm just wondering where we are on this, where I
know NACo has a list, I think it's called the U.S. Communities if I'm not mistaken?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah. That's correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Where are we on getting on that list?
MR. KING: Yeah. Our, Sarah Allen, who is the State Procurement Administrator, doesn't
want me to use that, but because they want us to use WSCA, but I need to actually,
I'm behind. I need to do some research on that to find out. Mr. Hokama had,
Councilmember Hokama had stated to me recently that, I guess when we were doing
the Budget process, that we are or the County of Maui is named in the solicitation and
I'm not sure if it's County of Maui or just all counties or whatever. The interpretation
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of the State Procurement Office is that all counties wouldn't be sufficient, but if you
guys decide as a body, that's their interpretation of the law. If it says, all counties can
participate and you guys, somebody gives me the green light, I don't think it should be
my decision to go ahead and use that. I would have no trouble using that, getting
quotes. In fact, getting quotes, I would get quotes from both WSCA and from NACo,
for, from U.S. Communities.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. Thank you for being here. My question for you
is, and thank you for your presentation, I'd like to know if what you presented to us is
basically part of HRS? Is that our, is that how we are in compliance according to
HRS?
MR. KING: Councilmember Crivello, that's a good question. Yeah. The, let me start with
the, I have the document here somewhere. Let me start with the Small Purchase law
and work my way from there. It's fairly broad. The Small Purchase law says, it says,
no less than three quotes shall be solicited for expenditures of 5,000 to less than
15,000. And then it also says, expenditures with an estimated total cost that are less
than 5,000 shall be by procedures established by each Chief Procurement Officer. So
we have some, it's fairly broad and we have some latitude in there, but that's what the,
this is actually HAR, Hawaii Administrative Rules that are part of the Hawaii Revised
Statutes.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. So in the Finance Department, did you, you have a
process to check list if whatever's been purchased is legit, is there a procedure to
confirm that?
MR. KING: When you say, legit, you mean it terms of-COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Well ...
MR. KING: --whether we got enough quotes or whether the item that we're buying?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No, whether the item that's purchased or being built is
something that is in compliance?
MR. KING: There's no specific list of things that are approved for purchase or not, so it
becomes a common sense thing, you know, to try to figure out if this is something that
the County should be purchasing or not or if it makes sense for that ...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So do you look just at the dollar amount or do you look at
the actual items?
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MR. KING: No, we look at the items to see what they're buying. Obviously, if, you know, if
they're buying a case of beer from Walmart, you know, we're gonna look at, you know,
we're gonna say, we're gonna deny that requisition, so we do look at the items for that.
Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair, may I ask another question?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So in regards to the requisition, the requisition has to be in
before the expending of the pCards, before the expenditures?
MR. KING: The requisition's a separate, that's a separate process from the pCards. In the
pCards, there is no requisition so, the pCard, is they have the pCard and then they
use it and then, they gather their receipts and then they do their monthly transaction
log. And then the requisition is first, for items that are, that aren't, that the pCard
won't work for or they don't have a pCard.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. I'll come back for other questions. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thanks for showing us this presentation, Mr. King. You
know, unfortunately, with this type of policy, it's only as strong as its weakest link and
obviously, we have a weak link in the system as we have been informed by the media.
But I would say, you know, in general, I think the system with good employees, tends
to work very well. So have you already started a review and made certain adjustments
in your procedures regarding either the pCards or purchase orders since we obviously
have some issues we need to do corrective measures on?
MR. KING: Yeah. Well, one of the things is, you know, again, I can't see sitting behind a
desk, I can't see everything that they're doing out there. We rely heavily on that initial
supervisor's approval, because that's the, that's what we, we rely on the supervisors as
our eyes and ears in the field of what their guys are purchasing. We can look and see
at the description and see what they're buying, you know, we can see what we can see
on paper.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: ... (inaudible) ...
MR. KING: Yeah, so ...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So let us be clear this moming. Okay. Employee A is an
authorized pCard holder and he can use the pCard for appropriate official expenses.
He goes to a vendor. Does he need to call a supervisor prior to purchasing and using
the pCard?
MR. KING: No. It depends on the intemal procedures of the department.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Then let's say he has a $500 limit.
MR. KING: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So he's gonna buy something 499.99, okay. He can just do
the purchase, get no additional consent or putting in just say, I, you know, I'm
purchasing this thing, so that, you know, I'm purchasing.
MR. KING: There's no procedures that require advanced approval from our side.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. KING: There are, you know, afterwards, there is the after-the-fact approval.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
Mr. King?

Okay.

Tell us the after-a-fact [sic] procedure, please,

MR. KING: Okay. So after the fact, when the pCards, during the month, if the supervisor
wants to see what his employees are buying, he can get on Centresuite and look and
see what they've bought within, again, I said, it's like a three days lag time, two to
three days lag time before he can see what they purchased. At the end of the month,
he has to sign the transaction log that, with all the corresponding receipts and so forth
to approve that, those purchases.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. And that will be the employee, so anyone else reviews
and signs off within the department before it gets to you, Mr. King?
MR. KING: Yeah. It depends on the departments. Each department has their own, they
delegate however they see fit, but in some cases the departments, in fact, a lot of
cases, department heads sign off on it. But it's, you know, that, the higher you go up
the command, the -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Right.
MR. KING: --the value of the review is probably less.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Right.
MR. KING: Because they're farther away from the day-to-day activities.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Does the software allow you the ability to see certain type of
trends or pattems? I mean, you know, if an employee every Thursday between 2:00 to
4:00pm charges $499 from the same vendor, you know, I mean ...
MR. KING: Yes, you can.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: ... (inaudible) ... dollars worth of the same stuff from the same
vendor every week per month?
MR. KING: Yes, you could see that. It's hard. It's not that easy to find it, 'cause you have
however many, 17,000 divided by however transactions per divided by 12 so 2,000
transactions a month.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Is there any additional procedures for cash reimbursements
on advance purchasing? Is it the same? You know, when an employee comes in and
says, you know, I got my receipt, I paid cash for this, so I'm going to ask for a
reimbursement.
MR. KING: There's a separate request for payment process that occurs outside of the
Purchasing Division.
It goes through the Accounts, there's a form for Small
Purchases.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: But basically the same procedures, Mr. King?
MR. KING: I'm not sure what their procedures are for those.
reimbursements.

I know it's for minor

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Right.
MR. KING: And sometimes they'll pay for conference registration fees.
subscriptions or things like that.

They'll pay for

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. I'll relinquish the floor. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I'm going to deviate just to, for my own
clarification. If a department has an account at one of the vendors, can anyone in the,
as a personnel in that department, go to that vendor and charge on that account?
MR. KING: No. We don't have any of those kind of relationships. We have a lot of credit
relationships with vendors for the acceptance of purchase orders, for example, Home
Depot just called me half an hour ago or something.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Right.
MR. KING: So they have to have a purchase order. They're supposed to have a purchase
order to, for that credit.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay.
MR. KING: Credit arrangement, yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair, and thank you for the presentation. It
clarifies a lot of things. With respect to the Centresuite program, I'm assuming that's
available to all department managers?
MR. KING: To everybody, everybody's involved with the pCard Program, clerical on up.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay.
MR. KING: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And other than your reviews, what reviews are required to be
done by the department manager or the immediate supervisor of whoever is utilizing
the pCard?
MR. KING: They have to sign the transaction log each month approving those purchases.
When they sign that, they are saying that I approve all of these purchases.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. And the transaction log comes from Centresuite?
MR. KING: No. It's a manual piece of paper that they fill in and attached to it is a, there's a
transaction log which has a list of the transactions. It has receipts that are attached
where required. And oh, by the way, we do not require travel receipts through the
pCard process. We do it separately through the travel order process, but any rate,
because the travel, under the travel, the theory is under the travel process is you have
people are making airline reservations because they're going to this meeting and the
basis is, that meeting and the signature of the department director saying, hey, you're
authorized to go to that meeting, but--I got sidetracked--so your question was?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
required--

Well I'm just trying to get a sense of what level of review is

MR. KING: Oh, review, yeah, so ...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --by each department head prior to your making the payment,
which you say has got to be made pretty quickly.
MR. KING: Yeah, so they're responsible, again, not all the pCards go to department heads,
sometimes it's just the division head. It depends on how they have that segregated,
and they're supposed to, again, they're signing off that all these transactions are valid.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And to what level are those given a second look by somebody
else in either your office or in the Finance Department?
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MR. KING: Yeah. So we look at it, again, we can dump the data into Excel and one of my
staff looks at it for problems or basically, I think most what he's looking at is
transactions that are over $500 against, that are in violation of the policy and if we
have that happen, then we have, we gets, it depends on the situation. We get, usually
we give 'em a second chance or a third chance, require documentation if they exceed
$500. Every once in a blue moon we'll get something where they'll have their pCard
and they'll pull out the pCard and use it for a personal thing and then, but as long as
they catch it before the end of the month, we won't take their pCard away. As long as
they catch it in the review process. If we catch it, then we'll take their pCard away.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay.
MR. KING: But that's -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: You mentioned -MR. KING: --very seldom.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --the transaction log doesn't identify what they bought, right, so
it's ...
MR. KING: No, no, it, no, the transaction log exists to show what they bought. The data on
Centresuite doesn't show what they bought except for-COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: That's right.
MR. KING: --yeah, I'm sorry, I wasn't clear on that, except for travel. It just so happens like
airline reservations, there's travel, usually they have the passenger name on there. It's
just something that the VISA records, but in, when you're buying ten widgets, it
doesn't show that.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So are there receipts attached to the transaction log?
MR. KING: Yeah, so either a receipt or what I require is either receipt or a packing list or
something that shows what was purchased, the description of the items, item or
items.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. Yeah. As Mr. Hokama pointed out, if we have, you know,
we have mostly trustworthy and great employees doing this kind of thing and of
course controls need to be set up to catch the ones that are not so.
MR. KING: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you for your presentation. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Mr. Carroll?
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COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. When I use my credit card to go over
there in, for like hotel, I stay sometimes overnight especially during Budget, I go over
there and I use my credit card, then I bring back the receipt from the hotel and they
scrutinize it and they okay it or not. Only one time a long time ago, there was an extra
$5 charge on top there that wasn't authorized. It was an error, part of the hotel that
had put it on there. Downstairs caught it. They disallowed it. They paid me the rest.
I went back to the hotel and got my $5 back. I think it's a nice way to do it. If I had a
pCard, that would mean that there would have to be reimbursement to the County. It
also taught me to be very careful now when I have a receipt to go over there and check
it. If we're gonna issue pCards, I think if the Councilmembers or people over here are
gonna use them, I think it should be to where there is the option where they can either
say, well, I'm going to accept the pCard and use it or continue to use a credit card and
be responsible for it in that way. I'm very comfortable with it because I know
downstairs, they really scrutinize it. Remember, they caught a $5 item out of a week's
stay. But there was no problems as far as the County was concerned because the
County never paid a penny on that. I am the one that was responsible and I like being
responsible in that manner. And that's really all I have to say about it. But I think
that the Councilmembers, if they feel more comfortable, they should be allowed to use
their credit cards and take the responsibility and then if there is something wrong, if
something's disallowed, well, the County's not out a penny, there's no reimbursement,
there's nothing else to do. They just don't allow that expense and then it's up to the
person.
MR. KING: Yeah. Councilman Carroll, my only comment was, is that when you use your
own card and oh, by the way, and I, Mike White is the Chief Procurement Officer for
the legislative side, so, I don't care what you guys do. We just, if we see a piece of
paperwork, we process it. No, seriously, it's not my kuleana. But on the pCard stuff,
if you use the County pCard, we do get a rebate off of that and one of the issues is
always people, the potential of people making bad decisions if they're using their own
pCard so they can get their United miles or whatever, whatever stuff, so I feel more
comfortable having our airfare paid with the pCard. I found out just as part of this
process recently, City and County requires, and of course, the other thing you need to
think about is the County of Maui travels more than any other county. City and
County doesn't travel that much because everybody comes to them for meetings. And
we have three islands, and so, we're the only ones in that situation, so, we have a,
probably a lot more travel than anybody else. City and County does not, they do not
pay for any travel on their pCard at all. It's all reimbursed, you know, after, obviously,
approval, so people use their own cards there.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you for that clarification. And I wanted to make one note that
the use, for us and for myself I should say, the only time I've used my pCard is
because Enterprise Rent-A-Car, when we use them, they will not accept anything but
our pCard. So, if we use Enterprise, which I've done a number of times, 'cause they
have the special rate, no gas, no mileage, you don't have to fill up, bring back, drop
the car off and you head to the airport, it makes it advantageous; however, they will
not take any outside credit cards. It has to be on your pCard. So there are some
restrictions even to what we how and what we can use -- 38-
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MR. KING: Right.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --also. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair, and thank you, Mr. King, for the
presentation. It makes things a lot clearer. It's very interesting, but even having
served as Chair of this body for two years, I never saw a pCard. I knew they existed,
but I never saw one. I think that's important for the public to know that not all of us
are running around with a pCard, having a field day. You know, it's funny nowadays
when we go to meetings and dinners, people will jokingly say, oh, well, give the bill to
Baisa, she has a pCard. And I'll say, sorry, I have a credit card, just like you do that I
have to pay every month. So, I think that's important. But what I didn't hear in this
explanation and I think it's important, if you could give a brief comment about
entertainment and meals and how that's handled?
MR. KING: Okay.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. King?
MR. KING: Yes, Councilmember Baisa. There's five pCards in the County that can be used
for meals. There's no policy that allows any kind of entertainment. The Mayor doesn't
have a card. Again, there's only two department heads that have cards, Chief Murray
and Civil Defense Director Anna Foust. There's five cards that could potentially be
used to purchase meals or drinks and those are, two of 'em are in Liquor Control, I
guess their inspectors needed 'em. They insisted for late hours stuff or whatever. I
don't think, I've never seen any, I've never actually seen any meal transactions on
those though. And then two in the Fire Department, when they have brush fires in
the middle of the night, they need to go buy sandwiches. One time we had a pCard
transaction that was at a, I think it was at a liquor store or something, whatever,
which caused alarms and it turns out they just bought sandwiches. And then, Civil
Defense has one for emergencies. They complained last time they had a problem, one
of the emergency storms or whatever, they complained because they couldn't go to
McDonalds, so we straightened that out. I told them, if you have a big hurricane,
McDonalds isn't gonna be open.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much. And thank you, Chair, for allowing the
question, but I thought it was important.
CHAIR VICTORINO: You're welcome. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Ms. Baisa, for the question.
So that's a curious thing. Two of the meal/ drink cards are with Liquor Control and
that's always just been and how ...
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MR. KING: It's something that they requested. I could do some more research and get back
to you on, it's been a few years and yeah, I could do some more research and get back
onto how that happened. But somebody insisted and somebody allowed it above me.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Just interesting, I mean, 'cause I know inspectors do
go out at night, but it's a regular shift where you probably can eat your meal before or
after kind of thing. But getting back to your presentation, thank you very much and
the page in regard that says, Disadvantages and Risks, the last bullet point, fiscal year
end control, is that like a year-end printout kinda like the listing that Mr. Hokama was
saying, can you see, you know, kind of a pattem in certain things or what is that
mean?
MR. KING: Yeah. What that meant is just the, at the end of the year, the pCard, the cycle of
the pCard, the payment cycle, it's the 29th to the 28th of the month, so in May, the 29th
of April to the 28th of May, all of those charges will get paid under the current fiscal
year. And so, people who are trying to, are using the pCard as they go in June, they
have to really watch or they have to watch it for next year's budget or if they're using it
in May, they have to watch it for this year's budget or some departments just cut off
the pCard use if their budget's real tight at the end of the year, so it's just something
that you can't, you, the control is your, you have these expenditures out there, but
you don't have, you may or may not have the money to pay for it in one of the two
fiscal years. So that's the, why I say that's a disadvantage is it's something that has to
be controlled. It has to be monitored by the departments, otherwise they could get in
trouble with their budget.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. And that's, I mean, so they don't typically set, you
know, a limit, saying I don't, do, the last page refers to tires and things, fuel, do all
those come off of these cards?
MR. KING: No, fuel...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Those bigger departments, Public Works?
MR. KING: Fuels are all done on purchase orders because there's no transaction cost to the
vendor, same thing with tires. Actually, I take that back, some tires, if they're under
$500, they can go buy tires in, with the pCard off this price list because we already
have a price list established.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. So and then that County price list you mentioned,
fuel, tire, office supplies, nutrition, printing, janitorial, that's what the cost, you have
like a set rate -MR. KING: Right. A price for ...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --that you say this is what your, how much you're gonna
spend on toilet paper or fuel, tires, etcetera, the list here?
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MR. KING: Yeah. We have like a price for a year or something, or six months or a year,
depending on a thing, so we already have a price established and once we have a price
established by a competitive process, then, at that point the pCard just becomes a
payment mechanism, and so it's not really an issue whether they use it or not for,
even if it's over $500.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay. And last question, Chair?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: In regards to why it's worth it slide, the second bullet and I
guess, you know, I mean, there's some sensitive things happening currently, but not
focusing on that, cost of known fraud to Maui County since program's inception, when
was that? When was the inception of this program?
MR. KING: It's been about ten years.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Ten years and can you, did you learn from this, comment
here, I mean what happened here and how is it avoided now or, I guess it hasn't been,
but...
MR. KING: Yes. Regard the current investigations, I really don't know that much about it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I don't want anything about that.
MR. KING: When that ...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It's $20,000 that's stated here-MR. KING: Oh.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --that you folks do know of, it has occurred and you folks
addressed it?
MR. KING: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Well, what did you learn from it and what had occurred,
what was the breach or whatever?
MR. KING: A couple people were fired. They were using it for personal use that I'm aware of
and then they were fired.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. KING: And so, what, I guess what I learned from it is that not everybody has perfect
ethics in the County of Maui.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
MR. KING: But the percentage is small of people that don't.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh okay. Well thank you, Mr. King, for your time. Thank
you, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Other questions from the Members? 'Cause I'd like to move
on to the Legislative Branch after this. Go ahead, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You have internal or each department sets their extra internal
or do we have a departmental-wide program let's say that, for example, I want to buy
four tires, it's $400 a tire, so I'm gonna use the pCard four times and buy one tire
each time.
MR. KING: And that's happened.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So you've put controls that that's not how to do things, right?
MR. KING: We try to train on that and stuff. And yeah, in terms of parceling, parceling is an
issue that we could defmitely do better at. It gets, it would require, it's gonna require
the will of people to put, give penalties and discipline people who do it. I've been doing
this for 20-something years and whether it's purchase orders or pCards, parceling is
something that just hasn't, it's just, it's not taken seriously. So if it's something that
you as a body think needs to be taken seriously, we can certainly do that.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, I think Council has made various comments about the
concern it has, I mean, we got couple of buildings built through POs, not even through
a CIP appropriation, totally unauthorized with public money, but they got built by
parceling. Okay.
MR. KING: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: It's an issue for us.
MR. KING: Right. No, I agree.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So, you know, we look for your recommendations, if you have
any on how we can, you know, get some integrity back and, you know, part of public
perception is trust. And you know, we look to you to give us as a professional, some
recommendations on how we can rebuild this, the trust back with our community
that, you know, we're gonna protect their money and spend it wisely and be
accountable for those things. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. And part of this would be my hope that this
upcoming audit that the office of audit, the auditor will be doing will help us address
some of these situations and find where these, like in your statement, weak links are
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and that way, we can insure this from never happening again or at least, hopefully,
eliminating the opportunity for happening again. Like you said earlier, I think a
number of other Councilmembers mentioned, we have a lot of honest employees. They
do the right thing every day and this is an opportunity where we save money and we
get things done expediently. So, I have no qualms with that. But it's always the few.
It's like everything else, always that little, the few that change the whole system and
make us look at it in a more compliant manner. So I'm fme with what I've seen so far.
I want to thank you, Mr. King, for being here. You know, from the Administrative side
and, I think they've, you know, addressed a lot of questions we had and once that
audit is completed and submitted to us, I think we will then have a better
understanding on where we need to take this. In the meantime, I will leave this open.
So, with no objections, PIA-40, I would like to defer this matter.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR VICTORINO: No objections. Thank you very much. Thank you.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Chair?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes?
MS. WILLENBRINK: Do you want to wait to hear the Legislative Branch before you ...
CHAIR VICTORINO: Well, that's a separate one, that's 41, so I'm gonna bring... oh, yeah,
yeah, I'm sorry, I apologize. I'll take my statement back. We have to hear the
legislative on Item PIA-40 first. So, let me get the legislative guys up here and finish
them and then we'll go ... so, Mr. King, don't wander off 'cause we got purchase orders
right after this. Mr. Raatz and ... okay. And Mr. Izumigawa. If you would identify
yourselves, gentlemen, and we can get started.
MR. RAATZ: Okay. Good morning, Mr. Chair, and Councilmembers. This is David Raatz,
Director of Council Services.
MR. IZUMIGAWA: Morning, Chair, and Councilmembers. Ross Izumigawa, Council Services
Supervisor, Office of Council Services.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. RAATZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Would you like, do you have an opening statement and then, you don't
have a presentation. You just...
MR. RAATZ: Thank you. No, we don't have a presentation.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
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MR. RAATZ: We do have a brief opening statement-CHAIR VICTORINO: Please go ahead.
MR. RAATZ: --and then be happy if you have any questions. As Mr. King mentioned, the
Legislative Branch has independent and separate fiscal operations from the Executive
Branch so we have our own way of doing things. Although we are, of course, subject
to some of the same laws. The Office of Council Services provides logistical support to
all nine Councilmembers and the standing committees of the Council and that
logistical support does include the fiscal operations. As far as our pCard policies, we
have what may be considered very restrictive policies. The pCard is only used for
airfare and for rental cars and there's a total of 11 pCards that OCS manages. One is
for our Administrative Support Section, one is for our Secretarial Section, and then for
each of the nine Councilmember offices, there's a single pCard that's issued in the
name of an Executive Assistant, a staffer in that office that the Councilmember
designates. So, that's the basic overview on the policy. I'd be happy to answer any
details about the policy and then, Ross's section administers the pCard and other
fiscal policies on a daily basis, so, if there's any questions about those details, Ross
can answer.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Ross, do you have an opening statement or would you like to say
anything or you just rather just go into questions and answers?
MR. IZUMIGAWA: No, thank you, Chair, but we are available for questions.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Couch, start with you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No questions.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I don't have a question, but I'd like to comment that I think
your staff does a thorough check-thm with whatever expenditures that or reports that
are sent in, so, I personally appreciate that.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I would just commend our Members and our staff. I think we
have one of the more restrictive policies on card use of any branch. I mean, it's only
airline and what was the other one, Mr. Raatz?
MR. RAATZ: Rental cars.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Rental cars, period. There's no food. There's no, not even
hotel. And like Mr. Raatz said, it's not even in the Member's name. I can tell you in
the whole existence of this program, I have never seen or touched the pCard assigned
to my office. So I don't even know, didn't know that it was a First Hawaiian pCard
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with a photograph on it, so, I know it works. The controls within Council Services, it
works very well. Mr. Carroll gave testimony earlier of the efficiency, so I don't have a
problem with how this County operates pCards with the Legislative Branch,
Chairman. I commend our branch for being very upfront and frugal about its use.
Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I don't have any comments. It's very restrictive. I don't even
know what it looks like. I've never seen the pCard. Like Mr. Raatz says, it's
designated to one of my Executive Assistants and I only know about it when I fly or
rent a car and that's very rare. I do have a gripe in terms of hotel.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Let's not go, no, I'm not gonna allow that because I have other things.
I'm sorry. The gripes you have to take that up with the Chair and not here. Excuse
me for being honest. I apologize, Mr. Vice-Chair. I'm gonna have to restrict you on
that one.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: All right. Very good. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Chair? Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you. I would welcome a discussion with Mr. Guzman
about hotel stays. No, I agree with everything that Mr. Hokama said because, you
know, we all know how persnickety our staff is in reviewing ...
CHAIR VICTORINO: Excuse me, could you explain that word because I do not know what
that means.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I know how to use it. I don't know what the definition is.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Go ahead, Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Particular or whatever.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: But you know, they do a very good job of keeping track of what
the uses are and like the others, I've never seen my card or the card in my office, so,
you know, we don't have anywhere near the latitude. I don't think there's ever been
the latitude. Ms. Baisa has said that it's been very tight for the entire time that you all
have been in office, so I similarly commend the current staff and prior staffs of the
Council for setting up a system that's very, very restrictive and very well controlled.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: And the Chair does have that wielding power and I'll say that I have
three of the chairs that have been reviewing for the past eight-and-a-half years of
-45-

POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 16, 2015

which they have been in charge the last four-and-a-half years and they do a very
thorough job because I get the call if there's not, something isn't exactly right. But I
never heard from the chair. I generally hear from the staff first, you know, and they'll
call and so. It's all good, you know. I don't, and I have never seen my pCard, but I
know we use it for Enterprise because I've asked, oh, why don't I just use my card and
they said, no, you have to use the pCard to rent a car from Enterprise. That's the only
reason I know we even have a pCard in my office. Mr. Carroll, anything? No? Ms.
Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, just to say, amen to what's been said. pCards are very
tightly controlled in our, in the Legislative Department and I think it's outstanding.
Staff does a great job. And you know, it's very difficult for them to tell a Member
because they work for us, no, you cannot do that, but they don't hesitate for a minute.
CHAIR VICTORINO: What do you mean they don't hesitate, they just tell you right there. I
know mine does. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And I concur with all the positive
statements that everyone has said thus far. I commend our Department for their
impeccable tight controls on this. Myself, too, have never even seen one. Didn't even
know what the "p" stood for until lately and it's, yeah, we have, I think, some of the
best controls on it and we use it for what it's slated to be used for and that's that.
Pretty straight, simple and forward, and I appreciate everyone's steadfastness in
keeping controls on this, so, thank you, Staff, thank you, everyone.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you very much. And so, if there is no objections, I would like to
defer Item PIA-40 now that we've had both, the Legislative and the Executive or the
Administrative side. So, with no objections, I will defer the matter?
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.

CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you.
ACTION:

DEFER pending further discussion (PIA-40).

CHAIR VICTORINO: And since you guys are there, just sit there and why don't we go with
the purchase orders and then we'll bring the Administration up since they're there,
just to expedite. So, David, do you have any opening comments on PIA-40 [sic] which
is dealing with purchase orders?
MR. RAATZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Sure, I can briefly go over some of our basic policies and
then, Ross or I can answer any questions that the body may have. Our policy is that
quotes are required whenever practicable for all expenditures under $1,000. A
minimum of three quotes are required for expenditures of above $1,000 or excuse me,
from $1,000 to $4,999, although the Council Chair may waive this requirement on a
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case-by-case basis.
There's a m1mmum of three written quotes required for
expenditures of 5,000 to 24,999, so there's kind of a ratcheting up as we move the pay
scale or the cost scale, there's more formality and more requirements. Expenditures of
$25,000 require a formal competitive process and that includes a public notice and a
formal contract with assistance from Department of Finance and Corporation Counsel.
Generally, on the details of purchase orders, we, I think, operate in a similar fashion
to the Administration other than OCS is again having the Legislative Branch as an
independent entity, can create its own purchase orders. So we do create our own
purchase orders rather than Executive Agencies have to go through the Department of
Finance for that. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Ross, anything you wanted to add to that?
MR. IZUMIGAWA: No, thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No, thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: My only thing would be that I would have our branch use the
U.S. Communities for quotes and I think, you know, Mr. Raatz has tried to utilize it.
You know, for me, I don't have a problem using the State's purchasing agreement if it's
cheaper than our program. I cannot see the State telling us to use their purchasing
agreement if our cost is even cheaper for the same request. So that's my beef with the
State. But I would say, I agree with Mr. King, Mr. Agsalog and Mr. White are equal to
the State Procurement Officer's authority as I understand State statute. They are all
CPOs, Chief Procurement Officers, of their respective area of authority, so, you know,
if Mr. White makes a call and Mr. Agsalog makes a call, I don't see a problem for Maui
County to proceed, at least getting those quotations for comparative purchasing.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No.
CHAIR VICTORINO: No. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Nothing further.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Carroll? Ms. Baisa?
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, thanks.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No questions for ... thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, gentlemen, and at this time, I would like
to call on the Administrative side, Mr. King and Mark, if you guys would come back up
again. And thank you for your patience. I know the presentation was a combined
presentation, Mr. King, so I know you don't have another presentation. Any opening
statements or you just like get into, getting into the questions and answers?
MR. KING: I have no opening statements.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: ... (inaudible) ... no questions.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You know, since we brought it up earlier, Chairman, I would
just ask Mr. King if, you know, when he has recommendations how to, he might want
us to consider approaching parceling, if that's the right word.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: We'd be very open to helping him put in those type of fiscal
controls that we can, either by County Code or other type of legislation, but, you
know, I look forward to whatever recommendations he can give us to put back
integrity in the system. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Mr. Guzman? Nothing? Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, just a follow-up on Mr. Hokama's comment. He
mentioned earlier, the two buildings that were built through parceling of purchase
orders and had no CIP authorization from the Council, it's those same two
departments that are now under scrutiny for pCard irregularities, so I think it's, you
know, it is important for us to take a good look at whether there are things that we
need to put in place from a policy standpoint to simply make sure that these things
don't happen again. Because one of the things that concerns me is that we had two
buildings built through parceling with no authorization and yet, I don't believe anyone
in either of those cases was terminated or suspended. And I may be completely wrong
because those happened a while ago, but too many times in government, things
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happen and there's no consequences. And I think we need to make sure as
policymakers that people understand that while the vast majority of County employees
are very honest and trustworthy and doing a great job, that if you step out of line,
there are going to be severe consequences because I can tell you, in the private sector,
things that happen in government are dealt with much more rapidly and with much
more severe consequences. So I'd like to see us take a look, I'd like to see us get
whatever guidance the Administration can provide us with respect to establishing
policies that require a little bit more consequences when we do fmd wrongdoing. And
so that's my feeling. I have some concerns about compliance, that the requirement for
compliance with State issues, not with the fact that we need to, and what I'm referring
to is the requirement that any company that we deal with is compliant with DLIR, with
State and County taxes and -MR. KING: DCCA.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --DCCA, thank you. We're going through our procurement for
the audit for the Solid Waste Division and it's a real pain because most of the guys
that can do the job are from the mainland, and they're having some challenges. Not
with the tax side, that, they've gotten clear with that, but the DLIR, I think is the place
where they're getting tied up, so if you want to address some of those issues. The
problem that I have is the State is requiring this and I'm not against the compliance
issue, but at the same time, it's taking weeks and weeks and weeks. We've been told
that it's likely to be another four to six weeks to get clearance from DLIR. They don't
have any employees in the State and they may have had people working here
previously, but I'm not sure what we're, what the State is helping us to accomplish by
slowing everything down to a crawl. We can't get the job done because the State law
doesn't allow us to move ahead without this compliance and yet, they're not
facilitating compliance. So, whatever you can ...
MR. KING: Yeah, one of the ...
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. King, you have anything you can shed on that?
MR. KING: Yeah. . .. (inaudible) ... this is where I'm coming, asking you guys for something,
maybe. One of the things is, you know, there's obviously a lot of concerns over budget
and how the budget's spent and so forth, one of the possible solutions would be you,
'cause we have the same problems and more of them, is one of the solutions is
possibly, you encumber the money and you hold the purchase order and you don't
release the purchase order until the compliance is done. So I don't know if that's
legal. I don't know how you guys look at that, but that is a possible solution. If you
guys are okay with that, then that would solve some of our problems, also.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Well, that's something we can address in this Committee and we'll look
into that matter and bring back some recommendations, check with Corporation
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Counsel, also, the State, to make sure that we don't break any laws, you know.
agree with you, Mr. White.

I

COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well, Chair, I would appreciate your inquiring with Corporation
Counsel to look into it and see what our options are.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Because it, again, it's a State mandate that we do this and I
don't have a problem doing it, but if then the State is tying us up in knots to go
through the process, it doesn't make a lot of sense.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah. I agree with you. Thank you, Mr. Chair. Mr. Carroll, anything?
Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair, and I like the line of, the line that mister,
Chair White was speaking about as in, you know, things that have happened in the
past and that the relation to, if those certain things occurred in private sector, there
would be a lot heavier, you know, repercussions, and I'd like to see us step up
somehow. And if that's with Administration working in conjunction with us, the
policymakers, to set forth better, you know, stiffer, stronger controls, what have you to
address some things from occurring in the future and being preventative here, and
humans are humans and people are gonna be people, but if there's certain little extra,
you know, I guess, protections on all levels, then that would be, I'd like to see some
work being done in that way. And Mr. Hokama bringing up the public perception is
very, very important right this day and age. And you know, having that feeling of
being trustworthy of us all is so, so important and I think that's what this community
is looking for and that's what this community needs right now. And I think that's why
this whole subject is brought to the table for us to open up and discuss and sort of
clear the air on certain ways, but also bring in the point that nothing's, we're not
perfect and people aren't perfect, but we can hopefully make sure that the controls are
in place to address that. Because what I fmd disturbing is I did speak to someone
who resigned from our County. And this particular person was looking into things
and asking some questions, pertinent, real good questions because there, things were
questionable and they were not, they were getting doors slammed in their face, so they
decided, well, looks like I don't want, I'm not welcomed around here and everywhere I
turn, not getting any help, so, she left. And so that gives me very, very, a lot of reason
of concern. So, that's something that I think I'll be looking into and trying to figure
out where it can be addressed because if I'm sitting here feeling uncomfortable about
how our taxpayer dollars are being spent and the people we give responsibility in
utilizing these pCards, then, that's not a good feeling because we're in charge of that,
this body, that's our kuleana. So, again, Chair, thank you for bringing this subject
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matter up. I think there's a lot more discussion to be had here, and thank you for this
time.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Ms. Cochran. And it's my intent that we continue this and
this is why I will defer this matter. I will recommend deferring this matter, but most
importantly, I'll close with this statement that today has been an eye opener as far as
the procedures and policies that are existing within the Administration and the
various departments. So I think the bottom line in my mind is, we need tightening,
and I think another thing is we should have a periodic review of how the system
works. I think that's another thing that seems to happen in the County is we let
things go until something really goes bad or really goes wrong and then we jump on it.
We become reactive than proactive and I think that's what's needed right now, is being
proactive and having a, like every three-year or five-year review, just to make sure it's
working and if there's changes that need to be made, they can be made at that point.
So that's something else I'll be looking into as far as how we can add that if
Corporation Counsel allows us to add something of that nature so that we can have
periodic reviews and not wait for an audit and not wait for things to get bad. So, with
no further discussion, I would like to recommend deferral of PIA-41.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR VICTORINO: No objections. Thank you. Alright. Gentlemen, thank you very much.
Appreciate it.
ACTION:
ITEM PIA-76:

DEFER pending further discussion (PIA-41).
INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT WITH STATE OF HAWAII
EMPLOYER-UNION HEALTH BENEFITS TRUST FUND FOR A
CONFIDENTIALITY AGREEMENT TO CONTINUE TO RECEIVE
MONTHLY REPORTS (CC 14-163)

CHAIR VICTORINO: We have one more item and if we can get that done, we have
accomplished the goal of today. Okay. Now I would like to call upon Mr. Ueoka. You
guys coming up? Oh, okay. The last Item is PIA-76. It's an Intergovernmental
Agreement with State of Hawaii Employer-Union Health Benefits Trust Fund for a
Confidentiality Agreement to Continue to Receive Monthly Reports. The Committee is
in receipt of correspondence dated January 16, 2015, from the Director of Finance,
transmitting a revised proposed bill entitled A Bill for an Ordinance Authorizing the
Mayor of the County of Maui to Enter into Intergovernmental Agreement with the
Hawaii Employees [sic]-Union Health Benefit Trust Fund, State of Hawaii. The
purpose of the proposed bill is to authorize the Mayor to enter into an
Intergovernmental Agreement with the Hawaii Employer-Union Health Benefits Trust
Fund, State of Hawaii, for a confidentiality agreement to continue to receive monthly
reports containing information on the EUTF reviews [sic] as protected by the
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Hawaii (sic] Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996. The Committee met
on this matter last September and had a number of questions and concern. The bill
was revised to incorporate these revisions to the Confidentiality Agreement attached as
Exhibit "1" in your binder. It appears that the questions have been answered and the
revisions have been incorporated into this, into the bill. Also in front of you, you have
a list of the OPEB monthly cost details report column headings as mentioned in the
answer in question No. 3. Mr. Fujita is here today to explain again to the Committee,
the purpose and the need of the Intergovernmental Agreement; so, at this time,
Mr. Fujita, ifyou'd like to start off please?
MR. FUJITA: Thank you, Mr. Chair, and thank you, Councilmembers.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Could you go a little closer to the microphone?
MR. FUJITA: Yes.
CHAIR VICTORINO: You have a very soft voice.
MR. FUJITA: Okay. How's that?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. FUJITA: As an introduction, I guess, a little bit of, on the history of this one, in 2012,
the County was receiving these monthly reports from the EUTF of those employees
that were being processed for the medical coverages. Then, about the middle of 2012,
the State stopped because of the confidentiality requirements of HIPAA and at that
point, they were asking us to commit to these confidentiality requirements from the
Federal government, so, we were working towards that agreement and about six
months or later when '13 started, they had drafted out an MOU for this confidentiality
agreement. And because there's a charge on this kind of work, it came to this
Committee. The first draft was reviewed by the Committee and they had a lot of good
questions. The responses all came back in October and from the questions, the
original draft of the agreement was amended and I think it reflects those concerns
from the Committee. So that was good. The AG, he signed off. The department head
for the State agency also signed off and that's what's before you this morning, an
approval and acceptance of that revised draft that had addressed your questions from
September. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Fujita. I'll open the floor up to questions. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Just technical, we're gonna change the date to
2015 on both the agreement and the ...
CHAIR VICTORINO: That is correct. Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thanks. No, I have no other questions.

-52-

POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 16, 2015

CHAIR VICTORINO: No other questions. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. No questions.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chairman. My one comment would be on the last
page of the proposed agreement which is Page 5 under No. 6, Termination. Why don't
we have a provision where the County can choose to terminate on its own?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Ueoka or Mr. Fujita, if you'd like to address that?
MR. UEOKA: If I may, Chair? Thank you. I don't believe we requested a County termination
'cause my understanding would be if we no longer want to do this, we11 just stop
requesting the confidential information and that would ultimately end up in a, you
know, technical termination of this 'cause we11 no longer be receiving the information
from the State.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So if you're not here, will your replacement give me the same
answer?
MR. UEOKA: I would hope so. This is just a confidentiality agreement, so we're only bound
by it if we're requesting the information. So if we no longer get information, we'll be ...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, it's kind of interesting, yeah, the proposal, I mean, you
know, it's a, the State's gonna accuse us or not accuse us or just inferred that we have
a breach, right. Part of it is breach in violation, but they providing the information, so
what we breaching on?
MR. UEOKA: If I may, Chair?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes, go ahead. Please.
MR. UEOKA: Thank you. It's the information we have a duty to keep confidential, so it
would be, they provide us the information and we have a duty to maintain its
confidentiality, so that's where it would be a breach on our part if, well, alleged breach
on our part if it were to come out that way.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, I like fair, two-way agreements with us and the State, so
I would prefer better language on the termination for, initiated by the County if we so
desire. That would be my comment. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Nothing, Chairman, thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Mr. White?
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
these reports?

Thank you, Chair.

What kind of information is provided in

MR. FUJITA: I believe we have an exhibit that's attached that shows the column headings of
the report that had been provided in the past. The details are not provided because, of
course, those would be confidential because it has the employee's IDs and descriptions
that we're not allowed to share. But from reviewing those column headings, those
reflect the information that we need in payroll processing, first, to do the
reconciliations and making sure that both sides, State and the County, is reflecting
the same information and it's being reconciled properly. The auditors are concerned
about it because it provides this kind of allocation of cost into various departments,
including the Water Department. And they have to have their own share of these
insurance premiums, of course.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
payroll?

So is this personal information that we're matching up with

MR. FUJITA: That's correct, the names and IDs and kinds of insurance.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. Okay. So it's not aggregate information on what kinds of
occurrences have taken place?
MR. FUJITA: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO:
Ms. Cochran?

You're welcome.

Mr. Carroll, anything you'd like to ask?

Okay.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And so this agreement, there isn't one
existing? It's, we're just renewing or what ...
MR. FUJITA: This is a brand new agreement that reflects the confidentially requirements of
HIPAA.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Which came into effect November, 2009 or February
in '09 and it's 2015?
MR. FUJITA: Right. A long time ago, that's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And the last paragraph of this communication says
there is no due date for this agreement? So ...
MR. FUJITA: That's correct because we don't receive any reports until we get this agreement
established.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And it also says that it will help to verify accuracy of
monthly OPEB payments to EUTF, so-MR. FUJITA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --as of today, we haven't had a way to verify our accuracy?
MR. FUJITA: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Alright. No questions, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you. Any other questions?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes, go ahead, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So, Mr. Fujita, this, I understand Ms. Cochran's ...
MS. WILLENBRINK: Excuse me, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes? Can you go closer to the mic, Mr. Hokama, I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chairman. You know, hearing Ms. Cochran's, I
guess, sense of something six years ago, is this a concern from the actuary, too, about
the accuracy of where the monies are being placed? Has this become an actuarial
issue for us on the accuracy of how much for the current status of the County?
MR. FUJITA: I don't believe so. They rely on the transaction base that's kept at the EUTF.
For our control, although we lack this kind of detailed reconciling and matching with
the State records, the compensating control would be that the employees would see,
hey, on my paycheck, I've asked to have a Family Plan and it only has Single coverage.
Then they'll follow up and contact these guys at the State EUTF and that's how
adjustments would normally be made. And of course, the other way around, if they
getting charged for the lesser cost and receiving the higher benefit, then, they may not
say anything for a while, but usually, that kind of thing gets caught up eventually.
. . .(inaudible) ...

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And when you mentioned our auditors, they just gave a kinda
like verbal comment that this is something we might wanna follow up on? Did they
give you a formal communication, Mr. Fujita?
MR. FUJITA: Not a formal. During the process of the audit, which lasts probably four or five
months at the end of the year, they go through account by account and as they work
on the various balances, they would do certain examinations and tests and
confirmations. This particular area affects the allocation of cost between departments.
So it is a concern, but what we've agreed upon, for last year anyway, was that the mix
-55-

POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 16, 2015

of employees, the kinds of the coverage is not that far off. There are a lot of
compensating controls, so it's okay for now. But as the County continues to grow, the
policies start to diversify, we cannot rely on those kinds of allocations that were
developed in '12, so, that's why we need to step up and do a little more work and get
the, this kind of basic data.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Okay. But at this point in time, you don't think it's,
has any financial impact on this County, do you, like we need to pay more?
MR. FUJITA: There could be, but I wouldn't expect it to be large because this kind of
compensating control where employees see their checks and what's being deducted,
they know that if they go to Kaiser and their son says, I don't have coverage any more,
they will say something and the matter would be resolved in that way.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Okay. No, I can see this being helpful to this County,
so I appreciate your good work. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Any other questions? Seeing none, then I will
make my recommendation.
COUNCILMEMBERS: Recommendation?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Seeing no further discussion, the Chair would like to
entertain a motion recommending the passage on first reading of the revised proposed
bill entitled "A Bill for an Ordinance Authorizing the Mayor of the County of Maui to
Enter into an Intergovernmental Agreement with the Hawaii Employer-Union Health
Benefit Trust Fund, State of Hawaii" incorporating non-substantial revision and the
filing of County Communication 14-163. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I move to pass the bill entitled "A Bill for an
Ordinance Authorizing the Mayor of the County of Maui to Enter into an
Intergovernmental Agreement with the State Hawaii, the Hawaii Employer-Union
Health Benefits Trust Fund, State of Hawaii" and filing of County Communication
14-163.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Second.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. I have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Ms. Cochran.
Any more discussion? Yes?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I'm assuming it's a non-substantial change to change that date?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: In both the agreement and the ...
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: That's why I put the -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Sure.
CHAIR VICTORINO:
"aye".

--wording in there.

Seeing none, all those in favor, signify by saying

COUNCILMEMBERS: "Aye."
CHAIR VICTORINO:
Ms. Baisa.

VOTE:

Opposed?

Let the record show, eight "ayes" and one excused,

AYES:

Chair Victorino, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Crivello, Guzman, Hokama, and White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Baisa.

ABSENT:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

MOTION CARRIED
ACTION:

Recommending FIRST READING of revised bill and FILING of
communication.

CHAIR VICTORINO: That's the end of the agenda, ladies and gentlemen. Thank you very
much for your, I think a very insightful meeting today. I really believe we were able to
ascertain a lot of information and I think the public's a lot clearer now on some of
these controversial issues. And it is my hope that we will work on some policies and
make some changes in the very near future, and I look forward to the audit by the
department, by the Office of the Auditor in those two departments, Mr. Chair. I hope
that that will help us, also, realize the challenges and the methodology to fix these
challenges, yeah. So with no further ado, I will call this meeting adjoumed for
June 16th. . .. (gavel) . ..

ADJOURN:

12:01 p.m.
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Policy and Intergovernmental Mfairs Committee
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